





National Diet and Nutrition Survey (NDNS RP): Results for Years 5 to 9 (combined) of the Rolling Programme for Northern Ireland (2012/13 - 2016/17) and time trend and income analysis (Years 1 to 9; 2008/09 - 2016/17)

A survey carried out on behalf of the Food Standards Agency in Northern Ireland and Public Health England

Prepared by: Beverley Bates, Robin Clifford, David Collins, Lorna Cox, Naomi Davidson, Clifton Gay, Sonja Nicholson, Marian O'Reilly, Polly Page, Caireen Roberts, Toni Steer and Gillian Swan





About Food Standards Agency in Northern Ireland

Food Standards Agency in Northern Ireland (FSA in NI) is responsible for devolved matters relating to food safety, standards, nutrition and dietary health in Northern Ireland and has responsibility for monitoring the diet of the population in Northern Ireland.

Food Standards Agency in Northern Ireland 10 A-C Clarendon Road Belfast BT1 3BG

Tel: 028 9041 7700 www.food.gov.uk

email: infofsani@food.gov.uk

For queries relating to this document, please contact: executive.support@food.gov.uk

© Crown copyright XXX

You may re-use this information (excluding logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence v3.0. To view this licence, visit OGL. Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned. Published XXXX



Authors' acknowledgements

We would like to thank everyone who contributed to the survey and the production of this report. In particular, we would like to thank:

- colleagues at Natcen: Kate Earl, Steve Edwards, Malin Karikoski, Coral Lawson, Dan Philo and Chloe Robinson
- former NatCen colleagues: Vicki Hawkins and Natalie Maplethorpe
- colleagues at MRC Elsie Widdowson Laboratory (MRC EWL, formerly called MRC Human Nutrition Research): Suzanna Abraham, Birdem Amoutzopoulos, Iain Bayes, Veronica Bell, Sylvaine Bruggraber, Karen Chamberlain, Darren Cole, David Collins, Kevin Donkers, Yvette Edwards, Sarah Elsey, Clare Evans, Anila Farooq, Marc Fleming, Sarah Gibbings, Kate Guberg, Anna Harvey, Lindi Holmes, Martha Hughes, Alison James, Dagmar Koller, Abhilash Krishnankutty, Rachael Mack, Tabasum Makhdoomi, Amanda Mckillion, Sarah Meadows, Elise Orford, Ann Prentice, Sumantra Ray, Marco Scarbardi, Priya Singh, Edyta Telega, Kirsty Trigg, Michelle Venables, Nicola Wilson, Jenny Winster, Stephen Young and Nida Ziauddeen
- former MRC EWL colleagues Alison Lennox, the late Les Bluck and late Chris Bates for their involvement in the set up of the Rolling Programme
- colleagues at the MRC Epidemiology Unit, University of Cambridge: Oliver Francis and Stephen Sharp
- colleagues at CDC laboratories for carrying out blood folate analyses
- colleagues at Addenbrooke's for carrying out blood analyses
- Elaine Gunter (Specimen Solutions, LLC) for an independent quality review of laboratory procedures and analyses
- members of the NDNS Project Board: Julie Lovegrove, Jenny Mindell and Hilary Powers
- the staff at Public Health England, in particular: Louis Levy, Mark Bush, Kate Sweeney, Natasha Powell, Bethany Knowles, Danielle Weiner and Alison Tedstone
- the staff at the Food Standards Agency: Joseph Shavila
- members of the Northern Ireland NDNS Steering Group: Dr Naresh Chada, Bill Stewart, Ian McClure and Sharon Gilmore
- former FSA in Northern Ireland colleague, Joanne Casey
- all the participants who gave up their time to take part in Years 1 to 9 of the NDNS RP

Contents

About Food Standards Agency in Northern Ireland2			
A i i t	hors' acknowledgements	2	
Aut	ilors acknowledgements		
Exe	ecutive summary	6	
1	Packground and nurness	c	
-			
1.1			
1.2	·		
1.3			
1.4			
1.5			
1.6	•		
1.7	Published and future NDNS RP reports	15	
2 C	haracteristics and representativeness of the NDNS RP sample in		
	thern Ireland (Years 5 to 9 combined; 2012/13-2016/17)	rpose	
2.1 In	ntroduction	17	
2.2	Response rates	17	
2.2.1	Household level response	17	
	Individual level response		
	Characteristics of the NDNS RP sample		
	Sex		
	Age		
	National Statistics Socio-Economic Classification (NS-SEC)		
	nthropometric measures		
	Introduction		
	Obesity in adults		
2.4.3	Obesity in children	22	
3	Food consumption and nutrient intakes (Years 5-9 combined:		
_	2/13-2016/17)	24	
3.1	•		
3.2			
3.3			
3.4	Vitamins and minerals		
		_	
4	Urinary iodine concentration (Years 6 to 9; 2013/14-2016/17)	31	
4.1 In	ntroduction	31	
1211	Irinary indine concentrations	30	

5	Time trend analysis (Years 1 to 9; 2008/09-2016/17) for selected foods		
and	nutrients	33	
5.1	Introduction	33	
5.2	Foods	35	
5.2.1	Population intake		
5.2.2	Percentage of consumers and intake by consumers only	36	
5.3	Energy and macronutrients		
5.4	Micronutrients	40	
nutr	quivalised income (Years 5-9; 2012/13-2016/17) for selected for income (Years 5-9; 2012/13-2016/17)	45	
6.1	Introduction	45	
6.2	Foods	47	
6.2.1	Population intake		
6.2.2	, ,		
6.3	Energy and macronutrients		
6.4	Micronutrients	52	
7	Equivalised income (Years 6-9; 2013/14-2016/17) for urinary	iodine	
con	centration (spot urine)	57	
7.1	Introduction		
7.2	Urinary iodine concentrations	58	

Executive summary

The National Diet and Nutrition Survey Rolling Programme (NDNS RP) is a continuous crosssectional survey, designed to assess the diet, nutrient intake and nutritional status of the general population aged 1.5 years and over living in private households in the UK. A representative sample of around 1000 people (500 adults and 500 children) take part in the NDNS RP each year.

The NDNS RP comprises an interview, a 4-day estimated diet diary, physical measurements and a blood and urine sample. Results are used by government to monitor progress toward diet and nutrition objectives of UK Health Departments and to develop policy interventions.

Fieldwork for the first 9 years of the NDNS RP was carried out between 2008/09 and 2016/17.

Food Standards Agency in Northern Ireland (FSA in NI) has responsibility for monitoring the diet of the population in Northern Ireland and has co-funded additional recruitment (i.e. boosted sample) in Years 1-4 (2008/09-2011/12) and Years 6-9 (2013/14-2016/17)¹ in order to achieve representative data for Northern Ireland and enable comparisons to be made with UK results. The Northern Ireland boost is co-funded by the Northern Ireland Steering Group which comprises three funding partners: the Department of Health (DoH); safefood (Food Safety Promotion Board) and FSA in NI

The foods and nutrients and urinary analyte presented in this report were selected for their nutritional and public health relevance to current dietary concerns in Northern Ireland. Results are analysed for five age groups: 1.5 to 3 years; 4 to 10 years; 11 to 18 years; 19 to 64 years and 65 years and over, split by sex in all except the youngest age group.

Key findings

Food consumption, nutrient intakes and urinary spot iodine compared with recommendations

(Years 5 to 9; 2012/13-2016/17)

- Consumption of 5 A Day fruit and vegetable portions was below the recommendation in all age/sex groups. Average consumption of fruit and vegetables for children aged 11 to 18 years in Northern Ireland was 2.5 portions per day with 94% not meeting the 5 A Day recommendation. On average adults aged 19 to 64 years consumed 3.4 portions per day and adults aged 65 years and over consumed 3.3 portions per day with around 80% not meeting the 5 A Day recommendation.
- Average consumption of oily fish was equivalent to 7-15g per week in children and 30-60g per week in adults, well below the recommended 1 portion (140g) per week.

¹ In Year 5 (2012/13) recruitment in Northern Ireland was not boosted. Therefore, data in this report is based on participants in Northern Ireland from the UK core sample together with a boosted Northern Ireland sample in Years 1-4 and Years 6-9.

- Average daily consumption of red and processed meat for men aged 19 to 64 years exceeded the current maximum recommendation for adults by 19q.^{2,3}
- For all age/sex groups, average intakes of saturated fatty acids exceeded the current recommendation of no more than 11% of food energy providing 12.7-13.3% of food energy for children aged 4 years upwards and 13.3-14.0% for adults.
- Average intakes of trans fatty acids met the recommendation of no more than 2% of food energy in all age/sex groups.
- Intakes of free sugars⁴ exceeded the recommendation of no more than 5% of total energy from free sugars in all age/sex groups. Average intake was 12.8% of total energy for children aged 1.5 to 3 years, 13.6% for those aged 4 to 10 years and 15.1% for children aged 11 to 18 years. Average free sugars intake was 9.3-10.5% of total energy for adults. Overall, 95-97% of children and 84-87% of adults did not meet the recommendation.
- For AOAC fibre,⁵ average intakes were 9.9g for children aged 1.5 to 3 years, 12.9g for those aged 4 to 10 years and 14.6g for children aged 11 to 18 years. Intakes of AOAC fibre were 17.3-17.6g for adults. Overall, 94-98% of the population were not meeting the recommendations.⁶
- There was evidence of low intakes for some vitamins and minerals, particularly in the 11 to 18 years age group where average intakes of vitamin A, folate, iron, calcium, magnesium, potassium, iodine, selenium and zinc were below recommendations.
- Average intakes of vitamin D were well below the recommended 10μg/day in all age/sex groups.
- Overall, the median concentration of iodine in spot urine samples for most age/sex groups was above the threshold indicating adequate iodine status for the Northern Ireland population. For girls aged 11 to 18 years, the median urinary iodine concentration did not meet the threshold although it should be noted that the number of samples in this age group is small.

Trends over time (Years 1 to 9; 2008/09-2016/17)

- There was little change in intake of fruit and vegetables over the 9-year period.
- There was little change in intake of oily fish over the 9-year period, except in the proportion of consumers aged 1.5 to 3 years which fell by 12 percentage points.
- Intake of red and processed meat showed a downward trend over time in the 11 to 18 years and 19 to 64 years age groups.
- Over the 9 years, the proportion of the population consuming sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes dropped by 34, 20 and 28 percentage points for those aged 4 to 10 years, 11

² NHS. Eat Well: Meat in your diet. [Internet]. Available from: www.nhs.uk/Livewell/Goodfood/Pages/meat.aspx. ³ The Department of Health has advised that people who eat a lot of red and processed meat a day (more than

³ The Department of Health has advised that people who eat a lot of red and processed meat a day (more than 90g cooked weight) cut down their intake to 70g.

⁴ The definition of free sugars includes all added sugars in any form; all sugars naturally present in fruit and vegetable juices, purees and pastes, and similar products in which the structure has been broken down; all sugars in drinks (except for dairy-based drinks) and lactose and galactose added as ingredients. Further details of the methodology for determining free sugars in the NDNS RP are provided in appendix AA.

⁵ AOAC fibre is the term used to describe fibre measured by the American Association of Analytical Chemists (AOAC) methods. AOAC fibre includes resistant starch and lignin in the estimation of total fibre as well as NSP ⁶ The Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (SACN) AOAC fibre recommendations: 30g/day for adults; 25g/day for older children aged 11-16 years; 20g/day for the 5-11 year age group; 15g/day for the 2-5 years age group.

- to 18 years and 19 to 64 years respectively. There was a downward trend in intake over time among children who drank sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes, however the decrease was only significant for children aged 11 to 18 years.
- There was a downward trend in intake of free sugars, although average intakes exceeded the current recommendation of no more than 5% of total energy from free sugars in all age/sex groups over the 9 years. As a percentage of total energy, free sugars intake dropped by 4.5, 3.5 and 4.5 percentage points over the 9 years for boys aged 4 to 10 years, girls aged 11 to 18 years and men aged 19 to 64 years respectively.
- There were small but not significant decreases in total fat intake over the 9-year period. No trend over time was seen in saturated fatty acid intakes as a percentage of food energy, except for children aged 1.5 to 3 years where intakes fell by 1.8 percentage points over the 9 years. Adults and children showed a significant reduction in *trans* fatty acids intake as a percentage of food energy over time.⁷
- There was little change in AOAC fibre intake over time.
- There was a downward trend in intakes of most vitamins and minerals over the 9-year period for many age/sex groups.
- There was a significant decrease over time in sodium intake⁸ in all age groups.

Equivalised household income⁹ (Years 5 to 9; 2012/13-2016/17)

- There was evidence of greater intake of fruit and vegetables with increasing income in all age/sex groups. Higher percentages of consumers of fruit juice were also seen with increasing income.
- There was a significant decrease in the proportion of children aged 4 to 10 years consuming sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes with increasing income. For all age groups, among those who drank sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes, intakes tended to decrease with increasing household income.
- Intake of total fat as a percentage of energy tended to increase with increasing income
 for adults but decrease with increasing income for children. There was no consistent
 pattern across age/sex groups in saturated fatty acid intake with respect to income.
- For free sugars, there was no consistent pattern in intake with respect to income although intakes decreased significantly with income for children aged 4 to 10 and 11 to 18 years.
- Intakes of AOAC fibre and most vitamins and minerals tended to increase with increasing income.
- Changes in sodium intake⁸ with respect to income were small and not in a consistent direction.

⁷ The levels of *trans* fats produced artificially through food processing have been reduced. NDNS relies on the availability of food composition data to support estimation of nutrient intakes. This decrease in intake may reflect changes in the composition of foods that took place some time ago, rather than changes in actual nutrient intakes in the survey population over the 9-year period.

⁸ Sodium intake estimates are based on the sodium content of foods consumed. They do not fully take account of salt added during cooking and exclude salt added at the table by participants.

⁹ Equivalisation is a standard methodology that adjusts household income to account for different demands on resources, by considering the household size and composition.

1 Background and purpose

1.1 Introduction

The National Diet and Nutrition Survey Rolling Programme (NDNS RP) is a cross-sectional survey with a continuous programme of fieldwork, designed to assess the diet, nutrient intake and nutritional status of the general population aged 1.5 years and over living in private households in the UK. The core NDNS RP is jointly funded by Public Health England (PHE)¹⁰ and the UK Food Standards Agency (FSA). FSA in Northern Ireland (FSA in NI) has responsibility for monitoring the diet of the population in Northern Ireland and has co-funded additional recruitment (i.e. boosted sample) in Years 1 to 4 (2008/09-2011/12) and Years 6 to 9 (2013/14-2016/17)¹¹ in order to achieve representative data for Northern Ireland and enable comparisons to be made with UK results. The Northern Ireland boost is co-funded by the Northern Ireland Steering Group which comprises three funding partners: the Department of Health (DoH); *safe*food (Food Safety Promotion Board) and FSA in NI.

Years 1 to 9 (2008/09-2016/17) of the NDNS RP were carried out by a consortium comprising NatCen Social Research (NatCen) and the Medical Research Council Elsie Widdowson Laboratory (MRC EWL) with fieldwork in Northern Ireland carried out by the Northern Ireland Statistics and Research Agency (NISRA). 12, 13

The NDNS provides the only source of nationally representative UK data on the types and quantities of foods consumed by individuals, from which estimates of nutrient intake for the population are derived. Results are used by government to monitor progress toward diet and nutrition objectives of UK Health Departments and to develop policy interventions, for example

¹⁰ From 1 April 2013, responsibility for the NDNS contract transferred from the Department of Health in England to the Department of Health's Executive Agency, Public Health England (PHE).

¹¹ In Year 5 (2012/13) recruitment in Northern Ireland was not boosted. Therefore, data in this report is based on participants in Northern Ireland from the UK core sample together with a boosted Northern Ireland sample in Years 1-4 and Years 6-9.

¹² The MRC Elsie Widdowson Laboratory (MRC EWL) was previously called MRC Human Nutrition Research (MRC HNR). The Unit was closed at the end of December 2018 having been the scientific lead for the NDNS RP Years 1 to 10 (2008/09 – 2017/18). For NDNS RP Years 11 to 14 (2018/19-2021/22) scientific leadership for the NDNS is provided through the NIHR BRC Diet, Anthropometry and Physical Activity Group and Nutritional Biomarker Laboratory in the MRC Epidemiology Unit at the University of Cambridge. This research theme is led by the MRC Epidemiology Unit which joined the NDNS consortium in Year 10 (2017/18).

¹³ In Years 1 to 5 (2008/09-2012/13) the consortium also included the University College London Medical School (UCL).

NDNS Y5-9 Northern Ireland TEXT FINAL 070319

work to monitor progress towards a healthy, balanced diet as visually depicted in the Eatwell Guideⁱⁱ and in Northern Ireland in relation to strategy marker foods published in the obesity prevention strategy.^{iii, 14} The NDNS is an important source of evidence underpinning the Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition's (SACN) work relating to national nutrition policy. The food consumption data are also used by the FSA to assess exposure to chemicals in food, as part of the risk assessment and communication process in response to a food emergency or to inform negotiations on setting regulatory limits for contaminants.

The NDNS programme began in 1992 as a series of cross-sectional surveys designed to be representative of the British population, each covering a different age group: pre-school children (aged 1.5 to 4.5 years); young people (aged 4 to 18 years); adults (aged 19 to 64 years) and older adults (aged 65 years and over). Since 2008, the NDNS has run continuously as a rolling programme (RP) covering adults and children aged 1.5 years and over. Methods used in the NDNS are kept under review to ensure they remain the best practical methods available.

1.2 Content of this report

This report includes the following analyses: viii, 15

- Descriptive statistics on types and quantities of food consumed including that for strategy marker foods,ⁱⁱⁱ nutrient intake and iodine status for the Northern Ireland population for Years 5 to 9 (2012/13 to 2016/17).
- Trends over time in relation to food consumption, including that for strategy marker foods, iii and nutrient intakes in Northern Ireland for the first 9 years of the NDNS RP (2008/09-2016/17). In addition these trends are compared with trends for equivalent food consumption and nutrient intakes in the UK as a whole. 16

¹⁴ Fruit and vegetables; sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes; confectionery; chips and other fried foods; and meat products form part of the "marker foods" set out by the cross-Departmental Obesity Prevention Strategy for Northern Ireland: *A Fitter Future for All – A Framework for Preventing and Addressing Overweight and Obesity in Northern Ireland 2012-2022*.

¹⁵ The report does not include results of blood sample analysis as from Year 5 onwards, blood was only taken from core NI participants, not those in the boost NI sample. Numbers are therefore too small for meaningful analysis. Information about blood sampling, processing and analysis methods are detailed in the UK Years 1-9 report.

¹⁶ Additional recruitment was undertaken in Northern Ireland (Years 6 to 10) and in Wales (Years 5 to 9) in order to achieve representative data for each country and to enable comparisons to be made with UK results.

 Analysis of food consumption, nutrient intake and iodine status by equivalised household income¹⁷ for Years 5 to 9 (2012/13 to 2016/17). These income trends are compared with equivalent income trends for food consumption, nutrient intakes and iodine status in the UK as a whole.

Background information on the survey, including the sample and methodology is provided in chapter 2 and further details can be found in the appendices.¹⁸

The time trend and equivalised income analyses in this report have been conducted on a number of key foods, nutrients, and urinary iodine, selected for their nutritional and public health relevance to current dietary concerns in Northern Ireland and the UK. Plots (and tables) are provided in Excel and commentary is provided in chapters 2 to 7.

1.3 Interpreting the time trend and income analysis

In this report the time trend and equivalised income¹⁷ analyses have been presented as plots in Excel and the following guidance is provided to aid interpretation of these plots. Appendix U provides a full explanation of the analytical approach.

- In each case the analysis has been summarised using the slope of the regression line along with the 95% confidence interval. Where there is a statistically significant trend (p<0.05) the quantification of the slopes have been assigned an asterisk. The slope of the regression line represents the average change per year (trend analysis) or per £10,000 (income analysis).
- A comparison between the slope of the regression line for Northern Ireland with the slope of the regression line for UK has also been provided along with the 95% confidence interval. Where there is a statistically significant difference between the NI and UK trends (p<0.05) the quantification of the difference of the slopes have been assigned a hat symbol.</p>
- Where a data distribution was highly skewed it was analysed on a log scale. In these
 cases the geometric mean is the most appropriate average and changes are

¹⁸ Appendices A,B and L- AA describe in detail the methodology and protocols employed in the RP. Appendices C- J include the survey materials, including participant-facing documents.

¹⁷ Equivalisation is a standard methodology that adjusts household income to account for different demands on resources, by considering the household size and composition.

represented as ratios of geometric means (rather than differences of arithmetic means as they were for non-logged analyses). The average per year (trend analysis) or per £10,000 (income analysis) ratio of geometric means has been converted into a percent change per year or per £10,000.

- Information has been provided in appendix U of this report regarding how to calculate
 the average increase/reduction over the 9 years of the survey for the time trend analysis.
 The calculation method for variables analysed on the log scale is slightly different from
 that for variables that are analysed on the untransformed linear scale. Nine-year change
 values are presented in Excel tables U.1-U.4 and should be interpreted in conjunction
 with the time trend analysis Excel plots.
- Sometimes the slope for one age/sex group will be statistically significant despite other
 groups having larger slopes that are not significant. This is because a change over time
 is easier to detect in age/sex groups with larger sample sizes or with less variation
 between data points.
- For foods where there are a large number of non-consumers, percentage of consumers and intakes for consumers only are presented instead of population intakes. This is because the regression analysis of the population consumption is highly influenced by zero values which can be misleading.

1.4 Methodological changes during Years 1 to 9 of the NDNS RP

The data collection and analysis methods used in the first 9 years of the NDNS RP (2008/09-2016/17) were kept as consistent as possible over time. Dietary data is self-reported and was collected through a 4-day food and drink diary in all years.

1.5 Methodological considerations

The misreporting of energy intake (EI) is known to be an issue for all dietary surveys and studies. ix,x Previous NDNS and the current NDNS RP are unique amongst large-scale population surveys in their inclusion of doubly labelled water (DLW)¹⁹ as an objective biomarker

¹⁹ The doubly labelled water technique (DLW) is widely agreed to be the most accurate way of assessing energy expenditure over one to two weeks. Participants in DLW studies drink a weighed amount of water labelled with known amounts of the stable isotopes of hydrogen (²H) and oxygen (¹⁸O₂) based on their body weight. Loss of the 2 isotopes from body water is assessed by measurement of the rate of decline in concentration of the isotope in

to validate EI estimated from reported food consumption. In the NDNS RP, estimates of EI from the 4-day diary were compared with measurements of total energy expenditure (TEE) using the DLW technique in 2 separate sub-samples of survey participants. The first sub-sample was taken from Year 1 (2008/09) and Year 3 (2010/11) and the second sub-sample from Year 6 (2013/14) and Year 7 (2014/15) for the UK as a whole. The results of analysis of the most recent DLW sub-study for the UK as a whole indicated that reported EI in children aged 4 to 10 years was on average 13% lower than TEE measured by the DLW technique, 31% lower in children aged 11 to 15 years, 33% lower in adults aged 16 to 64 years and 28% lower in adults aged 65 years and over. These results are consistent with findings from the DLW sub-sample taken from Years 1 and 3 which were reported in appendix X of the UK Years 1 to 4 report.xi

The energy and nutrient intakes presented in this report have not been adjusted to take account of misreporting.

Appendix X provides a summary of the DLW method, the results of the UK analysis in Years 6 and 7 and an illustration of a number of considerations relevant to the interpretation of the survey findings. Appendix X of the UK Years 1 to 4 report^{xi} provides the results of the UK analysis for the DLW sub-study carried out in Years 1 and 3.

1.6 Changes to UK dietary recommendations

Government advice on energy and nutrient intakes is based on recommendations from the Committee on Medical Aspects of Food and Nutrition Policy (COMA) and its successor, the Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (SACN).²⁰ Since the start of the NDNS RP in 2008 government has revised its advice on energy intakes, red and processed meat consumption, and intakes of sugars, fibre and vitamin D, as a result of changes to recommendations from SACN. Revised advice has also been issued on consumption of fruit juice and smoothies in the context of government 5 A Day recommendations. Current UK recommendations for foods are shown in table A. Current UK recommendations for macronutrients and micronutrients are shown in Excel tables 3.4, 3.15 and 3.16.

samples of the subject's urine, collected during the study period, and measured by isotope ratio mass spectrometry. The difference between the elimination rates of the 2 isotopes reflects the rate at which CO₂ is produced from metabolism. Energy expenditure can then be estimated from the CO₂ production.

20 The Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (SACN) was established in 2000 following the disbandment of COMA in March 2000.

In 2011 SACN^{xii} undertook a review of the evidence for energy requirements, and made revised recommendations for energy intake. The revised recommendations for most age/sex groups (except for infants and young children) were higher than those originally set by COMA in 1991. Government decided to cap recommendations at 10.5MJ (2500kcal)/day for males and 8.4MJ (2000kcal)/day for females to help address issues of overweight and obesity. In the same year SACN also published its review of iron and health^{xiii} which included a consideration of the evidence for red and processed meat consumption and colorectal cancer risk. SACN recommended that adults with high intakes of red and processed meat (around 90g/day or more) should consider reducing their intakes towards the UK average of around 70g/day. A mean intake of 70g/day is used as the threshold for monitoring purposes.

In 2015, the definition and dietary recommendations for sugars and fibre were revised by SACN.xiv SACN recommended that a definition of free sugars should be adopted in the UK replacing the term non-milk extrinsic sugars (NMES) on which sugar intake recommendations had been based for the previous 25 years. SACN recommended that free sugars intake should not exceed 5% of total energy intake for adults and children over 2 years. As the definitions of free sugars xv and NMES are broadly similar, this effectively represented a halving of the original recommendation of 10% of total energy from NMES. The definition of dietary fibre also changed from non-starch polysaccharide (NSP) to AOAC fibre which includes starch and lignin in the estimation of total fibre as well as NSP. The new recommendation for AOAC fibre intake is 30g/day for adults, which represents an increase over the previous recommendation of 18g NSP per day (equivalent to 23-24g AOAC fibre).

In 2016 SACN published an evidence review of vitamin D and health and set a Reference Nutrient Intake (RNI) of 10µg/day for adults and children of all ages, xvi, 21 replacing previous advice that the RNI was required only for children under 4 years and older adults aged 65 years and over. Government advice was updated to recommend that in the summer months the majority of adults and children aged 5 years and older will probably obtain sufficient vitamin D from sunshine when they are outdoors, and by following a healthy, balanced diet as shown in the Eatwell Guide. Because it is difficult to get enough vitamin D from food, everyone over the

 $^{^{21}}$ The Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (SACN) vitamin D and health report published in 2016 recommended an RNI of $10\mu g/day$ for those aged 4 years and over and a safe intake of $10\mu g/day$ for those aged 1 to 4 years.

age of 5 years should consider taking a daily supplement containing 10µg vitamin D during the autumn and winter months.

People who have no or very little sunshine exposure such as those who are frail or housebound or are in an institution such as a care home so are not often outdoors, and those who usually wear clothes that cover up most of their skin when outdoors, should take a daily supplement containing 10µg of vitamin D throughout the year. People from minority ethnic groups with dark skin, such as those of African, African-Caribbean or South Asian origin, might not get enough vitamin D from sunlight, so should consider taking a vitamin D supplement throughout the year. Children aged from one to four years should be given a daily supplement containing 10µg vitamin D throughout the year. Infants from birth to one year of age should also be given a daily supplement containing 8.5-10µg vitamin D unless they are receiving at least 500ml of infant formula per day.

Over the period of the NDNS RP the 5 A Day recommendation^{xvii} for fruit and vegetables has changed in relation to advice on smoothies. Before 2016 smoothies containing pureed fruit could count towards 5 A Day in addition to fruit juice. The recommendation since 2016 is that smoothies should be treated the same as fruit juice and 150ml of fruit juice or smoothies combined count as one of your 5 A Day; any additional fruit juice or smoothies above this does not count. The calculation of 5 A Day in NDNS was changed accordingly for Year 9.

Table A: Current UK recommendations

Food	Recommendation
Fruit and vegetables	At least 5 portions per day (equivalent to 400g) for those aged 11 years and over
Red and processed meat ^a	For adults, average intakes of red and processed meat should not exceed 70g per day
Oily fish ^b	At least 1 portion per week for adults and children (140g for adults)

^a Includes beef, lamb, pork, sausages, burgers and kebabs, offal, processed red meat and other red meat

1.7 Published and future NDNS RP reports

This report adds to the series of NDNS RP reports that have been published since Year 1 (2008/09). These include the Years 1 to 4 combined results reports for Northern Ireland, xviii

^b Includes anchovies, carp, trout, mackerel, herring, jack fish, pilchards, salmon (including canned), sardines, sprats, swordfish and whitebait.

UK,^{xi} and Scotland^{xix} and the Years 2 to 5 combined results report for Wales.^{xx} From Year 5, a series of paired years results reports for the UK as a whole have been published; i.e. Years 5 and 6 (2012/13-2013/14)^{xxi} and Years 7 and 8 (2014/15-2015/16).^{viii} The latest report for the UK as a whole was published in January 2019 with an analysis of changes in diet and nutrient intake over time (Years 1 to 9 (2008/09-2016/17)) and by equivalised income²² (Years 5 to 9 (2012/13-2016/17)).^{xxiii} The latest data for Wales is due to be published later in 2019.

In addition, a supplementary folate report including blood folate results for the UK as a whole and separately for Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales was published in 2017. The NDNS also includes a series of urinary sodium surveys for the assessment of population salt intake, with fieldwork in Northern Ireland in 2015, XXIV England in 2011 XXV and 2014, XXVII and Scotland in 2014. XXVIII

Data for Years 1 to 9 are deposited at the UK Data Service.xxviii

²² Equivalisation is a standard methodology that adjusts household income to account for different demands on resources, by considering the household size and composition.

2 Characteristics and representativeness of the NDNS RP sample in Northern Ireland (Years 5 to 9 combined; 2012/13-2016/17)

2.1 Introduction

This chapter includes information about response rates for Years 5 to 9 (combined) in Northern Ireland.^{xviii,23} The Northern Ireland sample was boosted in Years 6 to 9 (to a target of 100 adults and 100 children per year)²⁴ so for these years, the sample comprises core and Northern Ireland boost cases. For Year 5, the sample comprises core cases only.

A description is also provided of the socio-demographic characteristics of the NDNS RP sample; representativeness to the Northern Ireland population is shown via mid-year population estimates. Also shown are anthropometric measurements, using data collected during the interviewer and nurse visits. Information regarding weighting the survey data is also discussed in this chapter.

2.2 Response rates

2.2.1 Household level response

Overall for Years 5 to 9 (combined), of the 2,796 addresses²⁵ issued to interviewers, 42% were eligible for household selection. Ineligible addresses include vacant or derelict properties and institutions. Addresses that were selected for the child boost and were screened out because they did not contain any children in the eligible age range were also included in the ineligible category.

Household selection was carried out at 94% of eligible addresses. The remaining 6% of addresses refused before the household selection could be carried out. See appendix B for more information on sample design and selection.

²³ Equivalent information for the first 4 years of the NDNS RP is provided in the Northern Ireland Years 1 to 4 report.

²⁴ The Northern Ireland sample was also boosted in Years 1 to 4.

²⁵ The issued addresses included Northern Ireland boost cases in Years 6 to 9 as well as core cases in all years.

(Table 2.1)

2.2.2 Individual level response

The overall response rate for fully productive individuals (i.e. those completing the diet diary for 3 or 4 days) was 55% in Year 5, 60% in Year 6, 52% in Year 7, 53% in Year 8 and 46% in Year 9, giving a sample size of 836 fully productive individuals.²⁶ Analyses in this report (including response rates for subsequent stages/components of the survey) are based on these 836 individuals.

Participants in Years 6 to 9 aged 4 years and over²⁷ were asked to provide a spot urine sample. 84% of these participants provided a spot urine sample (86% of adults, 82% of children).

61% of all fully productive participants were visited by a nurse.²⁸ Physical measurements including waist and hip circumference, mid-upper arm circumference (MUAC) and blood pressure were taken from almost all participants (adults and children) who had a nurse visit.²⁹

(Table 2.2)

2.3 Characteristics of the NDNS RP sample

2.3.1 Sex

In the unweighted NDNS RP sample in Northern Ireland, 38.1% of adults aged 19 years and over were men and 61.9% were women, while for children (aged 1.5 to 18 years) 51.4% were boys and 48.6% were girls. The sample was weighted to reflect the distribution of males and females in the population of Northern Ireland.^{xxix}

After weighting, 48.4% of the adult sample were male and 51.6% were female; 51.3% of the child sample were boys and 48.7% were girls.

(Table 2.3)

²⁶ Of the 836 fully productive individuals, 822 (98%) completed 4 dietary days and 14 (2%) completed 3 days.

²⁷ Participants also had to be fully out of nappies to be eligible for the 24-hour urine sampling element.

²⁸ The remainder of fully productive respondents either refused to progress to stage 2 or, in a small number of cases, could not be visited during the nurse fieldwork period.

²⁹ Participants in the core sample (but not the country boot sample) were asked to provide a blood sample.

2.3.2 Age

In the overall unweighted NDNS RP sample in Northern Ireland, 48.1% were adults aged 19 and over (38.9% aged 19 to 64 years and 9.2% aged 65 years and over) and the remaining 51.9% were children and young people aged 1.5 to 18 years.

The sample was weighted to bring the age profile of the sample in line with the age profile of men and women in the population of Northern Ireland. Once weighted, 76.7% of the sample were adults (60.8% aged 19-64 years and 15.9% aged 65 years and over) and 23.3% were children and young people.

(Table 2.4)

All text and tables in the remainder of this chapter use weighted data to present a representative sex and age profile of the Northern Ireland population.

2.3.3 Ethnicity

In terms of ethnicity, 99.2% of the overall sample (adults and children) were White British, 0.5% were Asian/Asian British, 0.1% Black/Black British, 0.1% Mixed and 0.1% other ethnicity. This is in line with the latest available Census data from 2011.***

(Table 2.5)

2.3.4 National Statistics Socio-Economic Classification (NS-SEC)xxxi

Participants were assigned a socio-economic classification based on the current or most recent job of the Household Reference Person (HRP) for their household.^{30,31}

Amongst the adult sample, the HRP was most likely to be in lower managerial and professional occupations (19.3%), semi-routine occupations (17.1%) or routine occupations (14.4%). A further 3.6% of the adult sample were in a household where the HRP had never worked. A similar pattern was seen across the child sample. These findings are in line with the latest available Census data from 2011.**

³⁰ The 'Household Reference Person' (HRP) was defined as the householder (a person in whose name the property is owned or rented) with the highest income. If there was more than one householder and they had equal income, then the eldest was selected as the HRP.

³¹ Some households contained both an adult and a child participant. Such households and their HRP will be represented in both the adult and child figures.

(Table 2.6)

2.4 Anthropometric measures

2.4.1 Introduction

A number of anthropometic measures were taken as part of the study to to provide contextual information on body weight and abdominal obesity. Detailed descriptions of the measurement protocols used in the NDNS RP are available in appendix L but a brief description is provided within each section below. Note that the text includes results for sex-combined (i.e. all adults or all children) but the tables show males and females separately.

Height and weight measurements, from which body mass index (BMI) was calculated, were taken during Stage 1 (the interviewer visit). Height and weight were measured using a portable stadiometer, measuring to the nearest 0.1 cm (and if between two mm, rounded to the nearest even mm) and weighing scales, measuring to the nearest 0.1kg. BMI = weight (kg) / height squared (m²)) was calculated by the interviewer's Computer Assisted Personal Interview (CAPI) programme. For participants whose height could not be measured, estimated height based on demispan^{32,xxxiii} was used to calculate BMI.³³

For children aged 1.5 to 2 years, the interviewer measured length instead of height and this measurement was used in place of height when calculating BMI for these youngest children.³⁴

Waist and hip circumference³⁵ was measured for all participants aged 11 years and over who agreed during Stage 2 (the nurse visit). These measurements allow the

_

³² Demispan is defined as the distance between the mid-point of the sternal notch and the finger roots with the arm outstretched laterally. Using BMI based on demispan equivalent height is recommended where no measured height is available, and has been suggested as a preferred measure of BMI in older people.

³³ The demispan equivalent height was calculated using regression equations derived by Bassey: (Bassey EJ. *Demispan as a measure of skeletal size*. Annals of Human Biology 1986; 13: 499-502.) Females: Height (cm) = (1.35x demispan in cm) + 60.1. Males: Height in (cm) = (1.40x demispan in cm) + 57.8.

³⁴ These data are not shown but are included in the archived data.

 $^{^{35}}$ All fieldworkers were trained to carefully observe the standard measurement protocols. Each measurement was taken twice. Where the discrepancy between the measurements was at or above a given value (height ≥ 0.5 cm, weight ≥ 0.2 kg, waist and hip circumferences ≥ 3 cm), a third measurement was taken. The mean of the two closest measurements was used. If only one measurement was available, it was excluded from the analysis.

calculation of waist:hip ratio, which provide an indication of abdominal obesity. Waist and hip circumferences were measured using an insertion tape measure.

2.4.2 Obesity in adults

Table 2.7a shows mean BMI and BMI status, in adults, by age group and sex. BMI status has been categorised using the classifications set by both the World Health Organization (WHO)xxxiii and National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE).xxxiv The classifications are shown in table 2A below:

Table 2A: BMI classification

BMI (kg/m2)DescriptionLess than 18.5Underweight18.5 to less than 25Normal25 to less than 30Overweight, not obese30 or moreObese, including morbidly obese40 or moreMorbidly obese

An adult was classified as having abdominal obesity if their waist circumference was raised (greater than 102cm for men and greater than 88cm for women), or if their waist: hip ratio (WHR) was raised (greater than 0.95 for men and greater than 0.85 for women).

Mean BMI for adults was 27.8. Among adults, 34.6% were overweight, 65.1% were overweight, including obese and 3.5% were morbidly obsese. Whilst mean BMI was similar for men and women (27.6 and 27.9 respectively), men (39.2%) were more likely to be overweight than women (30.2%) and in line with that were also more likely to be overweight including obese than women (69.1% of men were overweight, obese or morbidly obese compared with 61.3%.of women). However, a greater proportion of women were morbidly obese than men (5.2% compared with 1.7% respectively).

Mean waist circumference in adults was 98.3cm and 54.8% of adults had a raised waist circumference. Mean waist circumference was higher in men than in women (mean waist circumference was 102.5cm in men and 94.5cm in women). However, a significantly greater proportion of women had a raised waist circumference than men (58.8% of women, compared with 50.5% of men).

Waist circumference increased with age. For both men and women, mean waist circumference and the proportion with a raised waist circumference was higher amongst older adults (aged 65 years and over) than those aged 19 to 64 years.

Mean waist:hip ratio for adults was 0.9 (1.0 amongst men and 0.9 amongst women).

(Table 2.7a)

2.4.3 Obesity in children

New UK WHO growth charts for children from birth to 4 years were introduced for all new births in England, Wales and Northern Ireland from May 2009 and in Scotland from January 2010. **These are based on WHO Growth Standards from data in infants who were exclusively or predominantly breastfed. ***XXXVI,36**

Growth standards for the youngest children (aged under 4 years) are based on breastfed babies, who tend to have a different pattern of growth compared with formula-fed infants, whereas growth standards for older children are based on the growth of UK children regardless of feeding (UK 1990 reference values). Differences between the youngest and oldest children should be viewed with caution due to the use of different growth standards.

For clinical purposes, the charts define overweight as above the 91st centile but on or below the 98th centile for BMI and obesity as above the 98th centile. However, this report uses the 85th and 95th centiles to define overweight and obesity, as is standard UK government practice for population monitoring.^{xxxvii}

Overall, 15.4% of children were overweight and a further 20.7% were obese. A greater proportion of girls were overweight than boys (17.6% and 12.9% respectively).

_

³⁶ The new UK-WHO 0-4 years growth charts were introduced in the UK because they represent an international standard of growth for healthy infants and young children. Breastfed infants exhibit a healthier pattern of growth. The new charts were constructed using the WHO Growth Standards for infants aged 2 weeks to 4 years, which used data from healthy children from around the world with no known health or environmental constraints to growth. WHO found that infants worldwide have very similar patterns of linear growth, whatever their ethnic origin. The new charts provide a description of optimal growth, describing the ideal patterns of growth for all UK children, whatever their ethnic origin and however they are fed in infancy. The WHO data is combined with birth data for gestations 23 to 42 weeks from the UK1990 growth reference, as the WHO dataset did not include preterm infants. The UK1990 reference is still to be used for children aged 4 years and over.

National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Results for Years 5 to 9 (combined) of the Rolling Programme for Northern Ireland (2012/13 - 2016/17) and time trend and income analysis (Years 1 to 9; 2008/09 - 2016/17)

However, there was no difference in the proportion who were obese by sex (20.4% of boys were classed as obese, compared to 20.0% of girls). There was no clear pattern of BMI among children by age.

(Table 2.7b)

3 Food consumption and nutrient intakes (Years 5-9 combined; 2012/13-2016/17)

3.1 Introduction

The results presented in this chapter derive from the Northern Ireland sample for Years 5 to 9 combined of the NDNS RP. Analysis is based on Northern Ireland core cases from the UK sample and Northern Ireland boost cases combined, providing an overall Northern Ireland sample of 836 individuals aged 1.5 years and over (see chapter 2, section 2.2).

Results in this chapter are presented for both sexes combined for the age groups: 1.5 to 3 years, 4 to 10 years, 11 to 18 years, 19 to 64 years and 65 years and over. Results are also subdivided by sex for all age groups, except for children aged 1.5 to 3 years as intakes in this age group do not tend to vary by sex, and adults aged 65 years and over because of small numbers. The purpose of this chapter is to describe how the diets of different age groups in the population compare with recommendations. Caution should be taken when interpreting results where the cell sizes are below 50.

3.2 Foods consumed

Consumption for standard NDNS food groups is presented in tables 3.1a-3.2c. In these tables, all ingredients in composite dishes (e.g. homemade dishes and manufactured products) are assigned to a food group based on the main components of the dish. Details of the NDNS food groups can be found in appendix R. No commentary is provided on these tables.

This section reports consumption of fruit and vegetables; sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes; confectionery; chips and other fried foods; and meat products, i.e. the "marker foods" set out by the cross-Departmental obesity prevention strategy for Northern Ireland: *A Fitter Future for All – A Framework for Preventing and Addressing Overweight and Obesity in Northern Ireland 2012-2022.*These are presented in table 3.3. This section also reports on consumption of fruit juice, 5 A DAY fruit and vegetable portions, meat and fish; these are presented in table 3.3a. Consumption of fruit, vegetables, meat and fish is based on disaggregated data. Consumption figures using disaggregated data include only the contribution of relevant ingredients from

composite dishes (both homemade dishes and manufactured products), but exclude the other components of those dishes.

Consumption of sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes, confectionery, chips and other fried foods, and meat products is based on the NDNS food groups that can be found in appendix R. ^{37,38,39,40,41} Results are provided for the total Northern Ireland sample, including nonconsumers.

- Mean daily total fruit and vegetable consumption based on disaggregated data was 136g for children aged 1.5 to 3 years, 153g for children aged 4 to 10 years and 151g for children aged 11 to 18 years. For adults, those aged 19 to 64 years and those aged 65 years and over consumed, on average, 236g per day.
- Among children, mean daily consumption of sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes was
 lowest in boys aged 4 to 10 years (74g) and highest in boys aged 11 to 18 years (256g).
 Mean consumption in adults was 104g for those aged 19 to 64 years and 26g for those
 aged 65 years and over.
- Among children, mean daily consumption of confectionery ranged from 14g for children aged 1.5 to 3 years to 24g for children aged 11 to 18 years. Mean consumption in adults was 14g for those aged 19 to 64 years and 5g for those aged 65 years and over.
- Mean consumption of chips and other fried foods ranged from 16g for children aged 1.5
 to 3 years to 49g for children aged 11 to 18 years. For those aged 11 to 18 years, mean
 daily consumption was higher for boys than girls (54g and 44g respectively). For adults
 aged 19 to 64 years, mean daily consumption was higher for men than women (61g and
 37g respectively).

³⁷ Sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes – NDNS food group 57 (soft drinks not diet) All types including squashes and cordials, carbonates. Not 100% fruit juice. Not mineral water (please note that this food group is referred to as 'Soft drinks, not low calorie' in appendix R). A full definition is provided in appendix R.

³⁸ Confectionery – NDNS food groups 43 (sugar confectionery) and 44 (chocolate confectionery). A full definition is provided in appendix R.

³⁹ Chips and other fried foods – NDNS food groups 38A (chips purchased retail or takeaway. Includes oven and microwave chips), 38C (other purchased potato products fried or baked) and 38D (homemade chips/fried and roast potatoes). A full definition is provided in appendix R.

⁴⁰ Meat products (including sausages, burgers, meat/chicken pies) – NDNS food groups 29 (burgers - not chicken burgers), 30 (sausages), 31 (meat pies - including chicken pies) and 26A (manufactured coated chicken products). A full definition is provided in appendix R.

⁴¹ All composite dishes in the NDNS Nutrient Databank (NDB) have been disaggregated into their constituent ingredients so they can be reported separately. Details on the NDNS NDB and the methodology for the disaggregation of composite dishes is provided in appendix A.

- Across all age/sex groups, mean daily consumption of meat products ranged from 26g for adults aged 65 years and over to 58g for boys aged 11 to 18 years.
- Mean consumption of fruit juice⁴² was highest in boys aged 11 to 18 years (72g) and lowest in women aged 19 to 64 years (21g).
- Consumption of 5 A Day fruit and vegetable portions was below the recommendation^{xvii} in all age and sex groups. Children aged 11 to 18 years consumed 2.5 portions per day on average and the proportion meeting 5 A Day was 6%. On average, adults aged 19 to 64 years and adults aged 65 years and over consumed 3.4 portions and 3.3 portions per day respectively. Twenty per cent of those aged 19 to 64 years and 19% of those aged 65 years and over met the 5 A Day recommendation.
- Mean consumption of red and processed meat for women aged 19 to 64 years (57g) met the current recommendation that adult average intakes should not exceed 70g per day.
 However, mean consumption for men aged 19 to 64 years (89g) exceeded the recommendation.^{i,43}
- Mean consumption of oily fish in all age groups was well below the recommended one portion (140g) per week. Consumption was equivalent to 7-15 grams per week in children, 30 grams per week in adults aged 19 to 64 years and 60 grams per week. in adults aged 65 years and over.

(Tables 3.3 and 3.3a)

3.3 Energy and macronutrients

Mean daily intakes of energy and key macronutrients are presented in table 3.5 and 3.14 and compared with the UK Dietary Reference Values (DRVs).xii,xiv,xxxviii DRVs for key macronutrients are shown in table 3.4. Where relevant, DRVs are referred to as 'recommendations' in the rest of this section. The recommendations for macronutrients generally indicate the maximum contribution the nutrient should make to energy intake at the population level or, in the case of AOAC fibre, represent the recommended population average intake.

The percentage contribution of food groups to energy and macronutrient intake are presented in tables 3.6-3.13. No commentary is provided on these tables.

⁴² This includes the fruit juice component of smoothies but not smoothie fruit.

⁴³ The Department of Health has advised that people who eat a lot of red and processed meat a day (more than 90g cooked weight) cut down to 70g.

- Mean daily intakes for total energy were 4.57 MJ (1083 kcal) for children aged 1.5 to 3 years, 6.11 MJ (1451 kcal) for children aged 4 to 10 years, 7.10 MJ (1686 kcal) for children aged 11 to 18 years, 8.96 MJ (2130 kcal) for men aged 19 to 64 years, 6.66 MJ (1584 kcal) for women aged 19 to 64 years and 6.68 MJ (1586 kcal) for adults aged 65 years and over.
- Mean intake of total fat met the recommendation (no more than 35% food energy) in all age/sex groups, except men and women aged 19 to 64 years for whom mean intake just exceeded the recommendation at 35.4% and 35.1% of food energy respectively.
- Mean intake of saturated fatty acids exceeded the recommendation (no more than 11% of food energy) in all age/sex groups, providing 13.3% of food energy for children aged 4 to 10 years, 12.7% for children aged 11 to 18 years and 13.3% for adults aged 19 to 64 years and 14.0% for adults aged 65 years and over.
- Mean intake of *trans* fatty acids provided 0.5-0.6% of food energy across the age/sex groups, and thus all groups met the recommendation (no more than 2% food energy).
- In all age groups, mean intake of free sugars⁴⁴ exceeded the recommendation of providing no more than 5% of daily total energy intake for those aged 2 years and over. In children, boys aged 11 to 18 years had the highest free sugars intake as a percentage of total energy (15.9% of total energy); whilst children aged 1.5 to 3 years had the lowest intake (12.8%).⁴⁵ In adults, mean intake of free sugars as a percentage of total energy intake was 10.5% and 9.3% respectively for adults aged 19 to 64 years and adults aged 65 years and over.
- The percentage meeting the recommendation of no more than 5% of daily total energy intake from free sugars was 4% for children aged 1.5 to 3 years, 5% of children aged 4 to 10 years and 3% of children 11 to 18 years. In adults, 13% of those aged 19 to 64 years and 16% of those aged 65 years and over met the recommendation.

⁴⁵ The recommendation that free sugars provides no more than 5% of daily total energy intake applies to those

aged 2 years and over.

⁴⁴ The definition of free sugars includes all added sugars in any form; all sugars naturally present in fruit and vegetable juices, purees and pastes, and similar products in which the structure has been broken down; all sugars in drinks (except for dairy-based drinks) and lactose and galactose added as ingredients. Further details of the methodology for determining free sugars in the NDNS RP are provided in appendix AA.

- In all age groups, the mean intake of AOAC fibre⁴⁶ was below the recommendations.⁴⁷ For children aged 1.5 to 3 years, 4 to 10 years and 11 to 18 years, mean intakes were 9.9g, 12.9g and 14.6g respectively. For adults aged 19 to 64 years and 65 years and over, mean intakes were 17.6g and 17.3g respectively.
- The percentage of children meeting the AOAC fibre recommendation was 6% of those aged 1.5 to 3 years, 4% of those aged 4 to 10 years and 2% of those 11 to 18 years. For both adults aged 19 to 64 years and adults aged 65 years and over, 4% met the recommendation.
- 48% of adults aged 19 to 64 years and 31% of adults aged 65 years and over reported consuming alcohol during the four-day recording period. On average, adults aged 19 to 64 years who consumed alcohol during the 4-day recording period obtained 7.5% of total energy intake from alcohol.

(Tables 3.5 and 3.14)

3.4 Vitamins and minerals

Mean intake (presented in tables 3.17 and 3.17a) is compared with the Reference Nutrient Intake (RNI)⁴⁸ and an estimate is made of the proportion with intakes below the Lower Reference Nutrient Intake (LRNI).⁴⁹ Published UK RNIs and LRNIs^{Error! Bookmark not defined.xxxviii} are shown in tables 3.15 and 3.16.

The percentage contribution of food groups to micronutrient intake are presented in tables 3.18-3.29. No commentary is provided on these tables.

⁴⁶ AOAC fibre is the term used to describe fibre measured by the American Association of Analytical Chemists (AOAC) methods. AOAC fibre includes resistant starch and lignin in the estimation of total fibre as well as non-starch polysaccharides.

⁴⁷ SACN AOAC fibre recommendations: 30g/day for adults; 25g/day for older children aged 11-16 years; 20g/day for the 5-11 year age group; 15g/day for the 2-5 year age group.

⁴⁸ The RNI for a vitamin or mineral is the amount of the nutrient that is sufficient for 97.5% of people in the group. If the average intake of the group is at the RNI, then the risk of deficiency in the group is judged to be very small. However, if the average intake is lower than the RNI then it is more likely that some of the group will have an intake below their requirement.

⁴⁹ The adequacy of vitamin or mineral intake can be expressed as the proportion of individuals with intakes below the LRNI. The LRNI for a vitamin or mineral is set at the level of intake considered likely to be sufficient to meet the needs of only 2.5% of the population. An intake below the LRNI is only considered a problem if sustained over a period of time. As diet is recorded for only four days in the NDNS RP, estimated intake values may not represent intakes over the longer term for micronutrients that are not widely distributed in foods such as vitamin A. It should also be noted that DRVs for some micronutrients such as magnesium, potassium, selenium and zinc are based on very limited data so caution should be used when assessing adequacy of intake using the LRNI.

- Mean daily intakes of vitamin A from food sources were close to or above the RNI for all age/sex groups with the exception of children aged 11 to 18 years (86% of the RNI).
 Eleven percent of children aged 4 to 10 years, 16% of children aged 11 to 18 years and 13% of adults aged 19 to 64 years had intakes below the LRNI for vitamin A.
- Mean daily intakes of riboflavin from food sources were above the RNI for all age/sex groups. Children aged 11 to 18 years and women aged 19 to 64 years had intakes below the LRNI for riboflavin (17% and 13% respectively).
- Mean daily intakes of folate from food sources were close to or above the RNI for all age/sex groups with the exception of girls aged 11 to 18 years (83% of the RNI). Eleven percent of boys and 13% of girls aged 11 to 18 years had intakes from food sources below the LRNI. The inclusion of reported dietary supplements had little impact on the percentages with intakes below the LRNI. For women of childbearing age (16 to 49 years), mean daily intake of folate from food sources was close to the RNI with 8% of this group having an intake below the LRNI. Again, the inclusion of dietary supplements had no impact on the proportion with intakes below the LRNI.
- For vitamin D, mean intakes from food sources were well below the RNI in all age/sex groups ranging from 20% of the RNI for children aged 1.5 to 3 years and children aged 11 to 18 years to 27% and 34% of the RNI for adults aged 19 to 64 years and 65 years and over respectively. There are no LRNIs set for vitamin D.

(Tables 3.17 and 3.17a)

For children aged 1.5 to 3 years and 4 to 10 years, mean intakes of most minerals were close to or above the RNI and few children had intakes below the LRNI. For children aged 1.5 to 3 years, mean iron intake was 89% of the RNI and 13% had intakes below the LRNI for zinc. For children aged 4 to 10 years mean intake of zinc was 88% of the RNI. However, for children aged 11 to 18 years, mean intakes fell below the RNI for each of the minerals reported and a substantial proportion of children aged 11 to 18 years had intakes below the LRNI, including 57% of girls 11 to 18 years below the LRNI for iron.

For women aged 19 to 64 years, mean intakes were below the RNI for iron (70% of the RNI), magnesium (84% of the RNI), potassium (71% of the RNI) and selenium (66% of the RNI). Thirty four percent of women aged 19 to 64 years had iron intakes below the LRNI. A substantial proportion of men aged 19 to 64 years had intakes below the LRNI for selenium

National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Results for Years 5 to 9 (combined) of the Rolling Programme for Northern Ireland (2012/13 - 2016/17) and time trend and income analysis (Years 1 to 9; 2008/09 - 2016/17)

(24%). For adults aged 65 years and over, 20%, 21% and 66% had intakes below the LRNI for magnesium, potassium and selenium respectively.

It should also be noted that DRVs for some micronutrients such as magnesium, potassium, selenium and zinc are based on very limited data so caution should be used when assessing adequacy of intake using the LRNI.

(Table 3.17)

4 Urinary iodine concentration (Years 6 to 9; 2013/14-2016/17)

4.1 Introduction

Lack of dietary iodine can lead to goitre (enlargement of the thyroid), hypothyroidism and impairment of mental function including retardation in infants and children. On a worldwide basis, iodine deficiency is the single most important preventable cause of brain damage.xxxix Indicators to assess and monitor the iodine status of a population have been defined by the World Health Organization (WHO 2007);xxxix these state that in children and adults, median urinary iodine concentrations of between 100µg/L and 199µg/L and fewer than 20% of the population below 50µg/L define a population which has no iodine deficiency.⁵⁰ The WHO guidelines suggest that the normal range for pregnant and lactating women should reflect their additional need and the risk that these needs may not be met if population levels are too low.xxxix Therefore, this group should have a median urinary iodine concentration of between 150µg/L and 249µg/L to reflect a population with no deficiency. A spot urine sample was introduced in Year 6 (2013/14) of the NDNS RP for measurement of urinary iodine concentration. The median and other descriptive statistics for urinary iodine concentration are presented for males, females and sexes combined for the following age groups: children aged 4 to 10 years, children aged 11 to 18 years, adults aged 19 to 64 years, adults aged 65 years and over, and women of childbearing age (16 to 49 years). The following commentary is supported by accompanying Excel tables providing data for Years 6 to 9 (combined) (2013/14-2016/17). However the limited number of participants in each age/sex group should be borne in mind when interpreting the Excel tables and the commentary in section 4.2; the WHO guidelines referred to above are based on a sample of 30 individuals (e.g. schoolchildren) in each of 30 clusters, which is a total of 900 spot urine samples for each age group.

⁵⁰ Spot samples only allow for population level iodine concentration rather than individual iodine concentrations to be obtained.

4.2 Urinary iodine concentrations

During the period covered by Years 6 to 9 of the NDNS RP,⁵¹ spot urine samples were provided by a total of 127 children aged 4 to 10 years, 162 children age 11 to 18 years, 267 adults aged 19 to 64 years and 63 adults aged 65 years and over in Northern Ireland. With the exception of girls aged 11 to 18 years, urinary iodine concentrations met the WHO criteria for adequate iodine status in all age/sex groups (i.e. median urinary iodine concentration within 100-199μg/L and fewer than 20% of samples below 50μg/L). Median spot iodine concentration for girls aged 11 to 18 years was 89μg/L with 16% of this group below 50μg/L (n=78).

In the NDNS RP, pregnant and lactating women are excluded from the survey. Instead, results are presented for women of childbearing age, thus providing more information which may help to characterise the iodine status of this group.⁵² The median urinary iodine for the 138 women of childbearing age (16 to 49 years) in Years 6 to 9 (combined) was 103µg/L with 18% of the population below 50µg/L. While these values met the WHO criterion for adequate intake for the general population, they did not meet the criteria for iodine sufficiency in pregnant and lactating women (i.e. median urinary iodine concentration within 150-249µg/L).

(Tables 4.1 and 4.2a-b)

⁵¹ Spot urine samles were not collected in Year 5.

⁵² Sampling of pregnant women can be difficult because the number of pregnant women present in householdbased surveys may be small. Assessing the median value in women of reproductive age or among adolescent girls is more feasible in a population-based survey, and may be helpful in interpreting the median population value.

5 Time trend analysis (Years 1 to 9; 2008/09-2016/17) for selected foods and nutrients

5.1 Introduction

The results presented in this chapter derive from the Northern Ireland sample for Years 1 to 9 combined of the NDNS RP. Analysis is based both on Northern Ireland core and boost cases providing an overall sample of 1818 individuals aged 1.5 years and over.

This chapter presents time trend analyses for selected key foods and nutrients over the 9-year period. The foods and nutrients were selected for their nutritional and public health relevance to current dietary concerns in the UK and include the "marker foods" set out by the cross-Departmental obesity prevention strategy for Northern Ireland: fruit and vegetables; sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes; confectionery; chips and other fried foods; and meat products.ⁱⁱⁱ

The time trend analysis uses a linear regression model, which splits each survey year into quarters to more fully characterise the trends over time and to provide an estimate of the average per year change over the 9-year period. The slope of the regression line represents the average year-by-year change for Northern Ireland. This line is compared to the corresponding time trend for the UK in a plot in Excel. The plot also provides confidence intervals for the 2 slopes and their difference. Refer to chapter 1 (section 1.3) for a guide to interpretation of the time trend analysis plots. To calculate the 9-year change refer to appendix U, which provides instructions on how to scale up and explains that the calculations for variables that are analysed on the log scale are different from those for variables analysed on the linear scale. Nine-year change values for Northern Ireland are presented in Excel tables U.1-U.4 and values for the difference between Northern Ireland and UK are in Excel tables U.1a-U.4a and should be interpreted in conjunction with the time trend analysis Excel plots.

Because of the achieved sample size in Northern Ireland, commentary is in most cases limited to sex-combined age groups although plots are also included for males and females separately.

Many of the trends identified by the analysis were small in magnitude and some were not statistically significant. This chapter describes trends in key foods and nutrients in Northern Ireland taking account of statistical significance and whether the change is nutritionally meaningful. The text describes upward or downward trends and the overall size of any observed changes in intakes for Northern Ireland. The 95% confidence intervals for the size of changes are set out in brackets in the text.⁵³ When the interval does not contain zero, this indicates a statistical difference at the 5% level. The text also describes trends for Northern Ireland which are different to those observed in the UK as a whole where these differences are statistically significant. Therefore unless stated otherwise, trends for Northern Ireland and the UK can be assumed to be similar.

The plots provide an indication of mean food and nutrient intakes across the 9-year period, however they are not intended to provide or describe the group mean values for each year. Group mean values are described for Years 5 to 9 (combined) in chapter 3. No reference is made in those cases where a regression line cannot be fitted. This occurred either when most of the data are zero, when there was a clear non-linear relationship or when the number of participants was less than 30. Furthermore, confidence in the regression estimates are diminished when the number of participants is close to 30 or when the number of participants within one of the early or late calendar years for an age/sex group is less than 3 (e.g. men 65 years and over). In those cases, only limited commentary is provided.

Trends in arithmetic mean are reported as 'change per year' where the data were normally distributed and could be analysed without transformation. Where the data were skewed and needed to be log-transformed before analysis, the trends in geometric mean are reported as 'percentage change per year' (see section 1.3 of chapter 1 for more detail).

⁵³ The 95% Confidence Intervals (CIs) presented in the plots relate to the magnitude and direction of change i.e. negative CIs for a downward trend. In the text, downward trends are expressed as a **decrease** and so the CIs quoted represent the magnitude of the decrease not the direction of change.

5.2 Foods

5.2.1 Population intake

For total fruit and vegetable consumption, 5 A Day fruit and vegetable portions, total meat, and red and processed meat consumption the proportion of non-consumers over the 4-day period was low. Therefore, the trends in population intakes, including non-consumers, are presented.

Fruit and Vegetables. There was little change observed over the 9-year period for total fruit and vegetable intake in all age/sex groups and changes were not in a consistent direction. The largest change over time was for men aged 19 to 64 years with an average yearly increase in total fruit and vegetable intake of 4g/day, although this was not significant. The majority of this increase was attributable to an average yearly increase in fruit intake.

5 A DAY. The number of 5 A Day portions consumed are presented for the age/sex groups for which there is a government recommendation, xvii that is for 11 to 18 years, 19 to 64 years and 65 years and over. Changes over the 9-year period were very small or close to zero for these age/sex groups for average number of 5 A Day portions consumed. Changes in the proportion meeting the 5 A Day recommendation were also very small. As noted in chapter 3 of this report, all age/sex groups had a mean fruit and vegetable intake below the 5 A Day recommendation.

Total meat. Little change was observed in the intake of total meat over the 9-year period.

Total red and processed meat. For all age/sex groups, with the exception of children aged 1.5 to 3 years, there was a downward trend over the 9-year period in intake of red and processed meat, although this was not always statistically significant. The largest significant yearly reduction was seen in boys aged 11 to 18 years (3g/day, Cl: 0, 5). Chapter 3 of this report shows that men aged 19 to 64 years had a mean total red and processed meat intake above the recommended 70g per day.⁵⁴

(Tables 5.1, 5.12, 5.13, 5.16 and 5.17)

⁵⁴ The Department of Health has advised that people who eat a lot of red and processed meat a day (more than 90g cooked weight) cut down to 70g.

5.2.2 Percentage of consumers and intake by consumers only

For fruit juice, confectionery, chips and other fried foods, meat products, white meat, fish (and oily fish) and sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes, trends are presented for percentage of consumers and intakes for consumers only. Trends for population intakes are not presented because the proportion of non-consumers over the 4 days of diary recording was high, or was high in some age/sex groups. Their inclusion could cause the regression analysis of population intakes to be misleading (see section 1.3 of chapter 1).

Fruit juice. ⁵⁵ There was little change observed in the percentage consuming fruit juice over the 4-day diary period in most age/sex groups over the 9-year period. Intakes of fruit juice (consumers only) decreased over time in all age/sex groups with the exception of children aged 1.5 to 3 years. This was only statistically significant for children aged 4 to 10 years, with an average yearly reduction of 5g/day (CI 0, 9).

Confectionery. There was a significant 3 percentage point (CI 0, 5) increase per year in the percentage of consumers of confectionery over four days for boys aged 11 to 18 years. This was significantly different from boys of the same age in the UK as a whole (who showed a non-significant decrease). The data for intake of confectionery (consumers only) were skewed and so were log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per year. For children who consumed confectionery, there was a 6% and 5% decrease in intake per year for children aged 1.5 to 3 years and girls aged 11 to 18 years respectively but these were not statistically significant. For the other age/sex groups, changes in intake for consumers were small.

Chips and other fried foods. Little change was observed over the 9 years in terms of the percentage consuming chips and other fried foods. The data for intake of chips and other fried foods (consumers only) were skewed and so were log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per year. For children aged 4 to 10 years and 11 to 18 years (consumers only), intake of chips and other fried foods decreased significantly over the 9 years by 4% (Cl 2, 6) and 3% (Cl 0, 5) per year respectively.

_

⁵⁵ This includes the fruit juice component of smoothies but not smoothie fruit.

Meat products. There was little change in all age/sex groups in terms of the percentage consuming meat products over the 9-year period. The data for intake of meat products (consumers only) were skewed and so were log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per year. Intakes of meat products (consumers only) decreased in all age groups although this was not always statistically significant. The largest change was seen in men aged 19 to 64 years with an average yearly reduction of 7% (Cl 3, 10) and this was significantly different from the UK as a whole (where men of this age showed a non-significant increase).

White meat. Little change was observed over the 9 years in terms of the percentage consuming white meat or in the intake of white meat by consumers.

Total fish. In adults aged 65 years and over there was a statistically significant 3 percentage point (Cl 0, 6) decrease per year in the percentage of consumers of fish, and there was a 2 percentage point (Cl 0, 4) reduction in the proportion of women aged 19 to 64 years consuming fish. There was little change in other age/sex groups over the 9-year period and the small differences seen were not in a consistent direction. Changes over time in fish intake by consumers were very small or close to zero for all age/sex groups.

Oily fish. There was a statistically significant 1 percentage point (CI 0, 2) decrease per year in the percentage of consumers of oily fish for children aged 1.5 to 3 years. Changes in other groups were generally small or close to zero and did not reach statistical significance. For consumers of oily fish, changes in intake were small over the 9 years.

Sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes – children. There was a downward trend in the percentage of children consuming sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes, although this was not significant for children aged 1.5 to 3 years. In children aged 4 to 10 years and 11 to 18 years there was an average yearly reduction in the percentage consuming sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes over the diary period of 4 (Cl 2, 6) and 2 (Cl 0, 4) percentage points respectively. This is equivalent to a reduction of 34 and 20 percentage points over the 9 years. Data for intake of sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes (consumers only) were skewed and were log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per year. Intakes of sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes among children

(consumers only) decreased over the 9-year period, although this was only significant for children aged 11 to 18 years (4% per year, CI; 0, 8).

Sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes – adults. Adults aged 19 to 64 years showed an average reduction in the percentage consuming sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes over the diary period of 3 percentage points per year (Cl 2, 5) (equivalent to a reduction of 28 percentage points over the 9 years). This is significantly larger than the decrease seen for this age group in the UK as a whole (1 percentage point per year). Men in Northern Ireland aged 19 to 64 years who drank sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes had an average reduction in intake of 5% per year, although this was not statistically significant.

(Tables 5.2- 5.9, 5.14, 5.15 and 5.18-5.23)

5.3 Energy and macronutrients

To put the trends for energy and macronutrients over time into nutritional context, reference is made to population dietary intake in terms of Dietary Reference Values (DRVs).xii,xiv,xxxviii Where relevant, DRVs are presented in the individual plots and are referred to as 'recommendations' in the rest of this section. The recommendations for macronutrients generally indicate the maximum contribution the nutrient should make to energy intake at the population level or, in the case of AOAC fibre, represent the recommended population average intake.

Total energy. There was an average decrease in total energy intakes for all age/sex groups over the 9-year period, although this was not always statistically significant. The same pattern was seen for food energy intake (i.e. excluding energy from alcohol) for all age/sex groups.

Protein. For men aged 19 to 64 years, protein as a percentage of food energy increased by 0.3 percentage points per year (CI 0.1, 0.6) and this was significantly larger than the increase seen in this group in the UK as a whole (0.1 percentage points). In the other age/sex groups, changes over time were small or close to zero.

Total fat. Small non- statistically significant decreases in total fat intake as a percentage of food energy were observed across most age groups over time. Chapter 3 shows that mean intake in all age/sex groups met or was close to meeting the recommendation of no more than 35% food energy from total fat.

Saturated fatty acids. Over the 9-year period, changes in saturated fatty acids intake as a percentage of food energy were very small or close to zero across most age groups. For children aged 1.5 to 3 years there was a statistically significant average reduction per year of 0.2 percentage points (CI 0.0, 0.4), equivalent to a reduction of 1.8 percentage points over the 9 years. Assuming straight-line trends over time, the regression line indicates that mean saturated fatty acids intake exceeded the recommendation of no more than 11% food energy throughout the 9-year period, in all age/sex groups.

Trans fatty acids. There was a statistically significant average reduction per year in *trans* fatty acids intake as a percentage of food energy in all age groups.⁵⁶ Assuming straight-line trends over time, the regression line indicates that mean intake in all age/sex groups met the recommendation of no more than 2% food energy from *trans* fatty acids throughout the 9-year period.

Total carbohydrate. For intake of carbohydrate as a percentage of food energy, the changes over time were small or close to zero.

Free sugars.⁵⁷ There was an average decrease in free sugars intake as a percentage of total energy for all age/sex groups over the 9-year period, although this was not always statistically significant. The largest reductions in free sugars intake as a percentage of total energy were seen in boys aged 4 to 10 years and men aged 19 to 64 years (both 0.5 percentage points per year, CI: 0.2, 0.8) and girls aged 11 to 18 (0.4 percentage points, CI: 0.1, 0.7), This is equivalent to a reduction of 4.5 for boys and men and 3.5 percentage points for girls over the 9 years. For men aged 19 to 64 years, the decrease in intake was significantly larger than the decrease seen in this group in the UK as a whole (which was 0.3 percentage points). Assuming

⁻

The downward trend in intake may reflect changes in the composition of foods rather than changes in actual nutrient intakes in the survey population over the 9-year period. The NDNS Nutrient Databank (NDB) provides food composition data to support the estimation of nutrient intakes in the NDNS RP. Each survey year is analysed using a different version of the NDB which is updated so that it best reflects the nutrient content of foods in that year. Updates aim to capture new food products to reflect foods available at the time of fieldwork data collection and to reflect reformulation of products (such as reductions in fat, sugar or salt content). It is important to note that changes in the NDB are partly driven by the availability of new analytical data. New analytical data for *trans* fatty acids in processed foods was incorporated into the NDB in Year 3 (2010/11) although the levels of *trans* fatty acids in these foods had already been reduced prior to this.

⁵⁷ The definition of free sugars includes all added sugars in any form; all sugars naturally present in fruit and vegetable juices, purees and pastes, and similar products in which the structure has been broken down; all sugars in drinks (except for dairy-based drinks) and lactose and galactose added as ingredients. Further details of the methodology for determining free sugars in the NDNS RP are provided in appendix AA.

straight-line trends over time, the regression line indicates that mean free sugars intake exceeded the current recommendation of no more than 5% total energy throughout the 9-year period, in all age/sex groups.⁵⁸

AOAC fibre.⁵⁹ There was an average yearly reduction in AOAC fibre intakes in boys aged 11 to 18 years of 0.4g/day (CI 0.1, 0.6). Changes in AOAC fibre intake over the 9-year period for all other age/sex groups were small or close to zero and not in a consistent direction. Chapter 3 shows that mean AOAC fibre intake in all age/sex groups was below current recommendations.⁶⁰

Alcohol. There was little change over time in the percentage consuming alcohol for all age groups from 11 years upwards. For adults who consumed alcohol changes in intake over time were small.

(Tables 5.24 and 5.26-5.34)

5.4 Micronutrients

To put trends in micronutrient intake over time into context, reference is made to population dietary intakes in terms of DRVs^{xxxviii} and includes commentary on the Reference Nutrient Intake (RNI)⁶¹ and an estimate of the proportion with intakes below the Lower Reference Nutrient Intake (LRNI).⁶² All micronutrient intakes discussed in this chapter and associated Excel tables exclude contribution from supplements.

⁵⁸ The recommendation that free sugars provides no more than 5% of daily total energy intake applies to those aged 2 years and over.

⁵⁹ AOAC fibre is the term used to describe fibre measured by the American Association of Analytical Chemists (AOAC) methods. AOAC fibre includes resistant starch and lignin in the estimation of total fibre as well as non-starch polysaccharides.

⁶⁰ SACN AOAC fibre recommendations: 30g/day for adults; 25g/day for older children aged 11-16 years; 20g/day for the 5-11 year age group; 15g/day for the 2-5 year age group.

⁶¹ The RNI for a vitamin or mineral is the amount of the nutrient that is sufficient for 97.5% of people in the group. If the average intake of the group is at the RNI, then the risk of deficiency in the group is judged to be very small. However, if the average intake is lower than the RNI then it is more likely that some of the group will have an intake below their requirement.

⁶² The adequacy of vitamin or mineral intake can be expressed as the proportion of individuals with intakes below the LRNI. The LRNI for a vitamin or mineral is set at the level of intake considered likely to be sufficient to meet the needs of only 2.5% of the population. An intake below the LRNI is only considered a problem if sustained over a period of time. As diet is recorded for only four days in the NDNS RP, estimated intake values may not represent intakes over the longer term for micronutrients that are not widely distributed in foods such as vitamin A. It should also be noted that DRVs for some micronutrients such as magnesium, potassium, selenium and zinc are based on very limited data so caution should be used when assessing adequacy of intake using the LRNI.

Vitamin A

- The data for vitamin A intake were skewed and so were log-transformed before analysis.
 The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per year.
- There was an average decrease in vitamin A intake for all age/sex groups over the 9-year period, although this was not always statistically significant. Children aged 4 to 10 years and adults aged 19 to 64 years had an average yearly reduction of 3% (Cl 2, 5 and 1, 5 respectively).
- Chapter 3 shows that mean intake of vitamin A was above the RNI in all age/sex groups with the exception of children aged 11 to 18 years.
- For all age groups where it was possible to estimate trends, there was an increase in the proportion with vitamin A intake below the LRNI of 1 percentage point per year although this was only significant for children aged 4 to 10 years (CI 0, 2).

Riboflavin

- A significant average yearly reduction in riboflavin intake was seen in children aged 1.5
 to 3 years (0.04mg/day, CI: 0.01, 0.06). Smaller and non-significant decreases in intakes
 were seen in other age groups.
- Chapter 3 shows that mean intake of riboflavin was above the RNI in all age/sex groups.
- There was a statistically significant 2 percentage point increase per year in the proportion of boys aged 11 to 18 years (CI 1, 4) with riboflavin intake below the LRNI, significantly different from this group in the UK as a whole (who showed no trend).

Folate

- A downward trend in folate intake over time was observed for all age groups. The largest yearly reductions were seen in children aged 4 to 10 years (4μg/day, CI: 1, 6), children aged 11 to 18 years (6μg/day, CI: 3, 10) and adults aged 65 years and over (6μg/day, CI: 1, 11).
- Chapter 3 shows that mean intake of folate was above the RNI in all age/sex groups with the exception of children aged 11 to 18 years.
- There was a statistically significant 2 percentage point increase per year in the proportion of children aged 11 to 18 years (Cl 1, 3) with folate intake below the LRNI,

and this was significantly larger than the increase seen for this age group in the UK as a whole (1 percentage point).

Vitamin D

- The data for vitamin D intake were skewed and so were log-transformed before analysis.

 The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per year.
- For children aged 1.5 to 3 years and 4 to 10 years, vitamin D intake increased over the 9 years and this was statistically significant for children aged 1.5 to 3 years (4% per year, CI; 0, 9). For adults, the data suggested a small, non-significant decrease in intake over time.
- Assuming straight-line trends over time, the regression line indicates that mean intakes
 of vitamin D were below the RNI throughout the 9-year period, in all age/sex groups.

Iron

- An average yearly reduction in iron intake was seen in all age groups except chidren aged 1.5 to 3 years. A significant yearly decrease of 0.2mg/day was seen in children aged 11 to 18 years (CI 0.1, 0.3) and adults aged 65 years and over (CI 0.0, 0.4).
- There was an increase in the proportion of children aged 11 to 18 years and adults aged 19 to 64 years with iron intakes below the LRNI but these were not statistically significant.
- Assuming straight-line trends over time, the regression line indicates that some age/sex groups had mean intakes of iron below the RNI and substantial proportions with intakes below the LRNI throughout the 9-year period, in particular girls aged 11 to 18 years and women aged 19 to 64 years.

Calcium

- A significant average yearly reduction in calcium intake of 21mg/day (CI 5, 36) and 14mg/day (CI 1, 26) was observed in children aged 1.5 to 3 years and 11 to 18 years respectively. Adults aged 65 years and over had a significant average yearly reduction in calcium intake of 18mg/day (CI 2, 34).
- Assuming straight-line trends over time, the regression line indicates that mean intake
 of calcium was above the RNI throughout the 9-year period, in all age groups with the
 exception of children aged 11 to 18 years.

 There was an increase in the proportion of children aged 11 to 18 years and adults aged 65 years and over with calcium intakes below the LRNI but these were not statistically significant.

Sodium

• There was a significant average yearly reduction in sodium intake in all age groups: the smallest change was seen in children aged 4 to 10 years (39mg/day, Cl 20, 58) with the largest in adults aged 65 years and over (76mg/day, Cl 35, 117). These sodium intake estimates are based on the sodium content of foods consumed. They do not fully take account of salt added during cooking and exclude salt added at the table by participants.⁶³

lodine

• A downward trend in iodine intake over time was observed for most age groups although it was not statistically significant in all age groups. Children aged 1.5 to 3 years and 11 to 18 years had a significant average yearly reduction in iodine intake of 4μg/day (CI 1, 7) and 3μg/day (CI 0, 6) respectively. Adults aged 65 years and over had a significant average yearly reduction in iodine intake of 4μg/day (CI 0, 8). There was a significant average year-by-year increase in the proportion with iodine intake below the LRNI of 2 percentage points for children aged 11 to 18 years (CI 0, 3). Chapter 3 shows that there was evidence of low intakes of iodine for children aged 11 to 18 years.

Magnesium

- There was little change in magnesium intake over the 9 years.
- Chapter 3 shows that mean intake of magnesium was below the RNI for older children and adults.
- There was a statistically significant 1 percentage point decrease per year in the
 proportion of adults aged 19 to 64 years (CI 0, 2) with magnesium intake below the
 LRNI, significantly different from the UK as a whole for this age group (who showed no
 trend).

⁶³ A nominal 0.01g of salt is added to homemade recipes where salt has been specified by the participant as an ingredient.

Potassium

- A downward trend in potassium intake over time was observed for all age groups, except for adults 19 to 64 years. A significant yearly decrease of 32mg/day was seen in girls aged 4 to 10 years (Cl 4, 60).
- Assuming straight-line trends over time, the regression line indicates that mean
 potassium intakes were below the RNI throughout the 9-year period, for children aged
 11 to 18 years, adults aged 19 to 64 years and adults aged 65 years and over.
- There was little change in the proportions with potassium intakes below the LRNI.

Selenium

- A significant average yearly reduction in selenium intake of 1μg/day (CI 0, 1) was observed in children aged 11 to 18 years while a significant average yearly increase of 1μg/day (CI 0, 1) was seen in men aged 19 to 64 years (CI 0, 2).
- Assuming straight-line trends over time, the regression line indicates that mean selenium intake was below the RNI throughout the 9-year period for children aged 11 to 18 years, adults aged 19 to 64 years and adults aged 65 years and over.
- There was an increase in the proportion of adults aged 65 years and over with selenium intakes below the LRNI but this was not statistically significant.

Zinc

- For children aged 4 to 10 years and boys aged 11 to 18 years, there was a significant average yearly reduction in zinc intake of 0.1mg/day (CI 0.0, 0.1) and 0.2mg/day (CI 0.0, 0.3) respectively.
- Chapter 3 shows that mean intake of zinc was below the RNI for children aged 4 to 10 and 11 to 18 years.
- There was an increase in the proportion of children aged 11 to 18 years and adults with zinc intakes below the LRNI but these were not statistically significant.

(Tables 5.35-5.56)

6 Equivalised income (Years 5-9; 2012/13-2016/17) for selected foods and nutrients

6.1 Introduction

The results presented in this chapter derive from the Northern Ireland sample for Years 5 to 9 combined of the NDNS RP. Northern Ireland core cases from the UK sample and Northern Ireland boost cases provide an overall Northern Ireland sample of 836 individuals aged 1.5 years and over (see chapter 2, section 2.2). The 763 individuals who provided income data are included in this analysis.

This chapter presents key findings for food consumption and nutrient intakes by equivalised household income⁶⁴ for selected key foods and nutrients for Years 5 to 9 (2012/13-2016/17) combined. The foods and nutrients were selected for their nutritional and public health relevance to current dietary concerns in the UK and include the "marker foods" set out by the cross-Departmental obesity prevention strategy for Northern Ireland: fruit and vegetables; sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes; confectionery; chips and other fried foods; and meat products.ⁱⁱⁱ

For the equivalised income analysis the average change in each outcome per £10,000 increase in equivalised household income was estimated (via the slope) from a linear regression model. This line is compared to the corresponding income trend for the UK in a plot in Excel. The plot also provides confidence intervals for the two slopes and their difference. Refer to chapter 1 (section 1.3) for a guide to interpretation of the income analysis plots.

Because of the achieved sample size in Northern Ireland, commentary is in most cases limited to sex-combined age groups although plots are also included for males and females separately.

Many of the trends identified by the analysis were small in magnitude and did not always reach statistical significance. This chapter describes trends in key foods and nutrients in Northern Ireland taking account of statistical significance and whether the change is nutritionally

⁶⁴ Equivalisation is a standard methodology that adjusts household income to account for different demands on resources, by considering the household size and composition.

meaningful. The text describes upward or downward trends and the overall size of any observed changes in intakes for Northern Ireland. The 95% confidence intervals for the size of changes are set out in brackets in the text. ⁶⁵ When the interval does not contain zero, this indicates a statistical difference at the 5% level. The text also describes trends for Northern Ireland which are different to those observed in the UK as a whole where these differences are statistically significant. Therefore unless otherwise stated, trends for Northern Ireland and the UK can be assumed to be similar. The text in this report does not describe the actual group mean for each income decile. ⁶⁶

Commentary is provided except in those cases where a regression line cannot be fitted. This occurred either when most of the data are zero, when there was a clear non-linear relationship or when the number of participants was less than 30. Furthermore, confidence in the regression estimates are diminished when the number of participants is close to 30. In those cases, only limited commentary is provided.

Trends in arithmetic mean are reported as 'change per £10,000' where the data were normally distributed and could be analysed without transformation. Where the data were skewed and needed to be log-transformed before analysis, the trends in geometric mean are reported as 'percentage change per £10,000' (see section 1.3 of chapter 1 for more detail).

There is evidence that the equivalised income data are positively skewed but a log transformation of these data resulted in a negative skew. Therefore no transformation was applied to the income data prior to the regression analysis, but the influence of high income responses was investigated to ensure the regression slope was not unduly affected by them.

⁶⁶ Income deciles were created where participants were subset into 10 equally sized groups based on their equivalised income.

⁶⁵ The 95% Confidence Intervals (CIs) presented in the plots relate to the magnitude and direction of change i.e. negative CIs for a downward trend. In the text, downward trends are expressed as a **decrease** and so the CIs quoted represent the magnitude of the decrease not the direction of change.

6.2 Foods

6.2.1 Population intake

For total fruit and vegetable consumption, 5 A Day fruit and vegetable portions, total meat, and red and processed meat consumption, the proportion of non-consumers over the 4-day period was low. Therefore, the trends in population intakes, including non-consumers, are presented.

Fruit and Vegetables. There was an increase in total fruit and vegetable intake with increasing equivalised income for all age/sex groups, and this was statistically significant in all age groups except children aged 1.5 to 3 years. The largest increase was seen in adults aged 65 years and over who consumed, on average, 56g/day (Cl 28, 84) more fruit and vegetables for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. This was significantly greater than the increase seen in adults of that age in the UK as a whole (who showed a significant increase of 15g/day) and was mainly attributable to an increase in fruit intake of 39 g/day (Cl 19, 60).

5 A DAY. The number of 5 A Day portions consumed are presented for the age groups for which there is a government recommendation, xvii that is for 11 to 18 years, 19 to 64 years and 65 years and over. With increasing household income, the number of 5 A Day portions consumed increased significantly for all age groups. The largest increase was seen in adults aged 65 years and over with 0.8 portions (approximately 64g of fruit and vegetables) (CI 0.4, 1.1) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. This was significantly greater than the increase seen in adults of that age in the UK as a whole (who showed a significant increase of 0.2 portions). For the age/sex groups where it was possible to estimate trends, the proportion meeting the 5 A Day recommendation increased significantly for adults aged 19 to 64 years with increasing household income (5 percentage points, CI 2, 8 for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income).

Total meat. There was no consistent pattern across the age/sex groups in terms of change in intake of total meat with respect to income and the observed changes were small.

Total red and processed meat. For children aged 1.5 to 3 years intake of red and processed meat decreased, on average, by 4g/day (Cl 0, 7) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. This decrease was significantly greater than the UK as a whole for this age group (who

showed no trend). For the other age/sex groups the changes were smaller and not in a consistent direction.

(Tables 6.1, 6.12, 6.13, 6.16 and 6.17)

6.2.2 Percentage of consumers and intake by consumers only

For fruit juice, confectionery, chips and other fried foods, meat products, white meat, fish (and oily fish) and sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes, trends are presented for percentage of consumers and intakes for consumers only. Trends for population intakes are not presented because the proportion of non-consumers over the 4 days of diary recording was high in some age/sex groups. Their inclusion can cause the regression analysis of population intakes to be misleading (see chapter 1, section 1.3).

Fruit juice. ⁶⁷ For almost all age/sex groups, the percentage consuming fruit juice over the diary period increased with increasing household income, although this was not always statistically significant. The largest significant increase was seen in adults aged 65 years and over of 16 percentage points (CI 9, 23) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, followed by adults 19 to 64 years and children 1.5 to 3 years of 8 percentage points (CI 8, 9 and CI 4, 12 respectively). For fruit juice consumers, changes in fruit juice intake were small and/or not significant and there was no consistent pattern in the direction of change with respect to income across the age groups.

Confectionery. There was no consistent pattern across the age/sex groups with respect to income in the percentage consuming confectionery over the diary period. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income there was a statistically significant 5 percentage point (CI 3, 7) increase in the percentage of consumers of confectionery for adults aged 19 to 64 years. This was significantly greater than the UK as a whole for this age group (who showed a non-significant increase). The percentage of consumers aged 4 to 10 and 11 to 18 years decreased with increasing income although this was not statistically significant. The data for intake of confectionery (consumers only) were skewed and so were log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per year. For most age/sex groups, changes in intake for consumers of confectionery were small. For

⁶⁷ This includes the fruit juice component of smoothies but not smoothie fruit.

children aged 4 to 10 years who consumed confectionery, there was a statistically significant decrease in intake of 15% (CI 7, 23) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. This was significantly different from the UK as a whole for this age group (who showed a non-significant increase).

Chips and other fried foods. There was no consistent pattern across the age/sex groups with respect to income in the percentage consuming chips and other fried foods. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income there was a statistically significant 4 percentage point (CI 2, 6) increase in the percentage of consumers of chips and other fried foods over four days for children aged 1.5 to 3 years. This was significantly different from this group in the UK as a whole (who showed a significant decrease of 3 percentage points). For children aged 4 to 10 years and adults aged 19 to 64 years there was a statistically significant reduction of 4 percentage points (CI 0, 7 and 1, 7 respectively) in the percentage of consumers of chips and other fried foods for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. The data for intake of chips and other fried foods (consumers only) were skewed and so were log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per year. For children aged 4 to 10 years and adults aged 19 to 64 years who consumed chips and other fried food, intake decreased significantly by 10% (CI 5, 14) and 8% (CI 2, 14) respectively for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. These were significantly greater than the UK as a whole for both age groups (who showed significant decreases of 5% and 2% respectively).

Meat products. Small non-statistically significant decreases in the percentage consuming meat products over the diary period were observed across most age groups over time with increasing income. The data for intake of meat products (consumers only) were skewed and so were log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per year. For those who consumed meat products, intakes decreased in all age groups although this was not always statistically significant. The largest changes were seen in children aged 1.5 to 3 years and adults aged 19 to 64 years with decrease of 12% (CI 5, 20) and 9% (CI 4, 13) respectively for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income.

White meat. There was no consistent pattern across the age/sex groups with respect to income in the percentage consuming total white meat or the intake for consumers and the changes were small.

Total fish. The changes were generally small in the percentage consuming fish with respect to household income, the exception was seen in girls aged 4 to 10 years with an increase of 6 percentage points (CI 0, 11) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. In some age groups, intake of total fish (consumers only) showed an increase with increasing income but the changes were small.

Oily fish. The percentage consuming oily fish increased significantly for adults aged 19 to 64 years with increasing household income. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income the percentage of consumers rose by 6 percentage points (CI 5, 8). This was significantly greater than the increase in the percentage of consumers of that age in the UK as a whole (who showed a significant increase of 4 percentage points).

Sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, the percentage consuming sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes over the diary period decreased for children aged 1.5 to 3 years and 4 to 10 years, although this was only significant for the 4 to 10 age group (5 percentage points, CI 0, 10). There were downward trends in the quantities of sugary, fizzy drinks and squashes being drunk by consumers for all age/sex groups with increasing income although these trends were not significant in any age groups.

(Tables 6.2-6.9, 6.14, 6.15 and 6.18-6.23)

6.3 Energy and macronutrients

In this section, reference is made to population dietary intake in terms of DRVs.xii,xiv,xxxviii Where relevant, DRVs are presented in the individual plots and are referred to as 'recommendations' in the rest of this section. The recommendations for macronutrients generally indicate the maximum contribution the nutrient should make to energy intake at the population level or, in the case of AOAC fibre, represent the recommended population average intake.

Total energy. There was an upward trend in total energy intake with increasing household income in most age/sex groups but this generally did not reach statistical significance. The largest change was seen in women aged 19 to 64 years where total energy intake increased, on average, by 0.23MJ/day (55kcal) (CI 0.10, 0.37) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised

income. The same pattern was seen for food energy intake (i.e. excluding energy from alcohol) for all age/sex groups.

Protein. For children aged 4 to 10 and 11 to 18 years, protein intake as a percentage of food energy increased significantly by 0.6 percentage points (CI 0.3, 0.9) and 0.4 percentage points (CI 0.1, 0.6) respectively for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. These were significantly greater than the UK as a whole (where both age groups showed a non-significant increase).

Total fat. For children, total fat intake as a percentage of food energy decreased with increasing income. This was statistically significant for children aged 4 to 10 years (0.6 percentage points, CI 0.0, 1.1) and girls aged 11 to 18 years (0.8 percentage points, CI 0.2, 1.4). In both age groups, this was significantly different from the UK as a whole (who showed a non-significant decrease and increase respectively). The regression line for both these age groups indicates those children in higher income groups were more likely to meet the recommendation of no more than 35% of food energy. For adults, total fat intake as a percentage of food energy increased with increasing income, although the changes were not statistically significant.

Saturated fatty acids. Mean saturated fatty acids intake exceeded the recommendation of no more than 11% food energy across the range of equivalised income for all age/sex groups, as indicated by the regression line. There was no consistent pattern across the age groups with respect to income in saturated fatty acids intake as a percentage of food energy. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, saturated fatty acids intake as a percentage of food energy decreased, on average, by 0.5 percentage points (CI 0.1, 0.9) for girls aged 11 to 18 years. This was significantly different from the same group in the UK as a whole (who showed a significant increase of 0.1 percentage points).

Trans fatty acids. Mean *trans* fatty acids intake as a percentage of food energy was well within the recommendation of no more than 2% food energy across the range of equivalised income for all age/sex groups, as indicated by the regression line. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, *trans* fatty acids intake as a percentage of food energy increased, on average, for most age/sex groups, although this was not always statistically significant.

Carbohydrate. For carbohydrate intake as a percentage of food energy, the changes with respect to income were small and not in a consistent direction.

Free sugars.⁶⁸ Mean free sugars intake exceeded the recommendation of no more than 5% total energy across the range of equivalised income for all age groups,⁶⁸ as indicated by the regression line. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, free sugars intake decreased for children aged 4 to 10 and 11 to 18 years by 0.7 percentage points (CI 0.2, 1.2) and 0.8 percentage points (CI 0.2, 1.4) respectively. In both age groups, this was significantly different from the UK as a whole (which showed no trend and a non-significant decrease respectively).

AOAC fibre.⁶⁹ For all age groups, AOAC fibre intake increased with increasing equivalised income. The increase was significant in children 4 to 10 years and adults 19 to 64 years: for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, AOAC fibre increased by 0.5g/day (CI 0.1, 0.8) and 0.4g/day (CI 0.1, 0.8) respectively in these age groups.

Alcohol. There was an increase in the percentage of consumers of alcohol with increasing income, although this was only statistically significant for adults aged 19 to 64 years (5 percentage points, Cl 1, 8). For consumers in this age group, alcohol intake as a percentage of total energy decreased with increasing income but this was not statistically significant.

(Tables 6.24 and 6.26-6.34)

6.4 Micronutrients

For micronutrients, analysis has been carried out for intake and the proportion with intakes below the LRNI.⁷⁰ All micronutrient intakes discussed in this chapter and associated Excel

⁶⁸ The recommendation that free sugars provides no more than 5% of daily total energy intake applies to those aged 2 years and over.

⁶⁹ SACN AOAC fibre recommendations: 30g/day for adults; 25g/day for older children aged 11-16 years; 20g/day for the 5-11 year age group; 15g/day for the 2-5 year age group.

The adequacy of vitamin or mineral intake can be expressed as the proportion of individuals with intakes below the LRNI. The LRNI for a vitamin or mineral is set at the level of intake considered likely to be sufficient to meet the needs of only 2.5% of the population. An intake below the LRNI is only considered a problem if sustained over a period of time. As diet is recorded for only four days in the NDNS RP, estimated intake values may not represent intakes over the longer term for micronutrients that are not widely distributed in foods such as vitamin A. It should also be noted that DRVs for some micronutrients such as magnesium, potassium, selenium and zinc are based on very limited data so caution should be used when assessing adequacy of intake using the LRNI.

tables exclude contribution from supplements. Reference is made to population intake compared with the RNI.⁷¹ However, for the proportion with intakes below the LRNI there are very few age/sex groups where a regression line can be fitted (either due to most of the data being zero or there being a clear non-linear relationship). Therefore, no commentary is provided on this analysis in this section. For those age/sex groups where a regression line cannot be fitted, plots showing proportions per income decile are presented to aid the readers interpretation of the relationship. The relationship between the proportion with intakes below LRNI and equivalised income can be investigated further using the archived datasets.

Vitamin A. Data for vitamin A intakes were skewed and so needed to be log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per £10,000 increase. For all age groups except adults aged 65 years and over, vitamin A intake increased with increasing equivalised income. This was statistically significant for children aged 4 to 10 years and adults aged 19 to 64 years: for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, intake increased by 10% (CI 5, 16) and 5% (CI 1, 9) respectively. The regression line indicates that, for both age groups, those in higher income groups were more likely to have vitamin A intakes that met the RNI.

Riboflavin. Intake of riboflavin increased with increasing income for all age/sex groups except men aged 19 to 64 years, although these changes were small and not always statistically significant. For children aged 1.5 to 3 years and 4 to 10 years, riboflavin intake increased significantly by 0.07mg/day (CI 0.01, 0.14) and 0.12mg/day (CI 0.03, 0.20) respectively for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. Women aged 19 to 64 years also had an increase in riboflavin intake of 0.07mg/day (CI 0.03, 0.11) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income and this was significantly greater than the increase seen in women of this age in the UK as a whole (who showed a significant increase of 0.03mg/day).

Folate. For most age/sex groups where it was possible to estimate trends, folate intake increased, on average, with increasing income, although this was not always statistically

⁷¹ The RNI for a vitamin or mineral is the amount of the nutrient that is sufficient for 97.5% of people in the group. If the average intake of the group is at the RNI, then the risk of deficiency in the group is judged to be very small. However, if the average intake is lower than the RNI then it is more likely that some of the group will have an intake below their requirement.

significant. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, intake increased by 9μg/day (CI 0, 17) for children aged 1.5 to 3 years and 15μg/day (CI 6, 24) for children aged 4 to 10 years. The increase for children aged 4 to 10 years was significantly greater than the increase seen in children of this age in the UK as a whole (a significant increase of 6μg/day). For women aged 19 to 64 years, folate intake increased by 12μg/day (CI 6, 18) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. This was significantly greater than the increase seen in women of this age in the UK as a whole (who showed a significant increase of 6μg/day).

Vitamin D. Data for vitamin D intakes were skewed and so needed to be log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as an average percentage change per £10,000 increase. Assuming straight-line trends, the regression line indicates that mean vitamin D intakes were below the RNI across the range of equivalised income for all age groups. For all age groups, with the exception of children aged 11 to 18 years, vitamin D intake increased with increasing income, although this was not always statistically significant. The largest change was in adults aged 65 years and over where intake increased by 28% (CI 1, 63) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income.

Iron. For all age groups, iron intake increased, on average, with increasing income, although the trend was not statistically significant in all groups. The largest increase was seen in women aged 19 to 64 years (0.4mg/day, CI 0.1, 0.6) Assuming straight-line trends, the regression line indicates that, for women this age, those in higher income groups were more likely to have iron intakes that met the RNI.

Calcium. For all age groups calcium intake increased, on average, with increasing income, although this was not always statistically significant. The largest increases for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income were seen for younger children aged 1.5 to 3 years (38mg/day, CI 11, 64) and 4 to 10 years (63mg/day, CI 20, 105). These were significantly greater than the increases seen in children of the same age in the UK as a whole. In the UK there was a non-significant increase for children aged 1.5 to 3 years and a significant increase of 16mg/day for those 4 to 10 years).

Sodium. Changes in sodium intake with increasing household income were small across the age/sex groups and not in a consistent direction. For girls aged 11 to 18 years, sodium intake decreased on average by 73mg/day (CI 2, 144) while for women aged 19 to 64 years sodium

intake increased on average by 72mg/day (CI 35, 110) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. These sodium intake estimates are based on the sodium content of foods consumed. They do not fully take account of salt added during cooking and exclude salt added at the table by participants.⁷²

lodine. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, iodine intake increased by 10μg/day (CI 1, 19) for children aged 1.5 to 3 years and 12μg/day (CI 5, 20) for children aged 4 to 10 years. Both of these increases were significantly larger than the same age groups in the UK as a whole (who showed a non-significant increase and a significant increase of 3μg/day respectively). For women aged 19 to 64 years iodine intake increased by 8μg/day (CI 3,13) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income. For the other age groups, changes in intake with increasing income were small.

Magnesium. For all age groups magnesium intake increased, on average, with increasing income. This was statistically significant for children aged 1.5 to 3 years and 4 to 10 years: for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, intake increased by 6mg/day (Cl 1, 10) and 8mg/day (Cl 3, 12) respectively.

Potassium. For every £10,000 increase in equivalised income, potassium intake increased by 179mg/day (Cl 14, 344) for adults aged 65 years and over and by 128mg/day (Cl 64,191) for women aged 19 to 64 years. For the other age groups, changes in intake with increasing income were small.

Selenium. For all age groups, with the exception of children aged 1.5 to 3 years, selenium intake increased with increasing income. For children aged 4 to 10 years and 11 to 18 years and adults aged 19 to 64 years, intake increased by 2µg/day (CI 0, 3) for every £10,000 increase in equivalised income.

Zinc. For all age groups zinc intake increased, on average, with increasing income. This was statistically significant for children aged 4 to 10 years and 11 to 18 years: for every £10,000

⁷² A nominal 0.01g of salt is added to homemade recipes where salt has been specified by the participant as an ingredient.

National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Results for Years 5 to 9 (combined) of the Rolling Programme for Northern Ireland (2012/13 - 2016/17) and time trend and income analysis (Years 1 to 9; 2008/09 - 2016/17)

increase in equivalised income, intake increased for both by 0.3mg/day (CI 0.1, 0.5 and 0.0, 0.5 respectively).

(Tables 6.35-6.56)

7 Equivalised income (Years 6-9; 2013/14-2016/17) for urinary iodine concentration (spot urine)

7.1 Introduction

This chapter presents key findings for spot urinary iodine concentrations by equivalised household income⁷³ for Years 6 to 9 combined of the NDNS RP. The nutritional significance of this analyte is outlined in chapter 4.

For the equivalised income analysis the average change in each outcome per £10,000 increase in equivalised household income was estimated (via the slope) from a linear regression model. This line is compared to the corresponding income trend for the UK in a plot in Excel. The plot also provides confidence intervals for the two slopes and their difference. Refer to chapter 1 (section 1.3) for a guide to interpretation of the income analysis plots.

Commentary describes trends in Northern Ireland taking account of statistical significance and whether the change is nutritionally meaningful. The text describes upward or downward trends and the overall size of any observed changes in status for Northern Ireland. The 95% confidence intervals for the size of changes are set out in brackets in the text.⁷⁴ When the interval does not contain zero, this indicates a statistical difference at the 5% level. Commentary also describes where trends in Northern Ireland are different from the UK as a whole.

Data for urinary iodine concentrations were skewed and needed to be log-transformed before analysis. The trends in geometric mean are reported as 'percentage change per £10,000' (see section 1.3 of chapter 1 for more detail).

⁷³ Equivalisation is a standard methodology that adjusts household income to account for different demands on resources, by considering the household size and composition.

⁷⁴ The 95% Confidence Intervals (CIs) presented in the plots relate to the magnitude and direction of change i.e. negative CIs for a downward trend. In the text, downward trends are expressed as a **decrease** and so the CIs quoted represent the magnitude of the decrease not the direction of change.

There is evidence that the equivalised income data are positively skewed but a log transformation of these data resulted in a negative skew. Therefore no transformation was applied to the income data prior to the regression analysis, but the influence of high income responses was investigated to ensure the regression slope was not unduly affected by them.

7.2 Urinary iodine concentrations

Any spot urine concentration depends on many factors, including hydration status of the participant at the time the urine was passed as well as recent iodine intake. Spot urinary iodine concentrations do not represent the iodine status of individuals, but the median of a large number of spot urine concentrations indicates the iodine sufficiency or otherwise of a population and when population spot urine iodine concentration data are combined (as for the regression analysis) they can indicate population trends.

For adults aged 19 years and over and children aged 11 to 18 years in Northern Ireland no consistent or statistically significant trends in spot urine iodine concentration with equivalised income⁷⁵ were seen, and no differences from the UK data were observed.

In spot urine samples from children aged 4 to 10 years in Northern Ireland (71 boys, 47 girls) a statistically significant increase in iodine concentration with increasing equivalised income (boys 19% per additional £10,000, CI 4, 37; girls 17% per additional £10,000, CI 5, 31) was seen. No increase was observed in this age group in the UK as a whole.

(Table 7.1)

⁷⁵ Equivalisation is a standard methodology that adjusts household income to account for different demands on resources, by considering the household size and composition.

National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Results for Years 5 to 9 (combined) of the Rolling Programme for Northern Ireland (2012/13 - 2016/17) and time trend and income analysis (Years 1 to 9; 2008/09 - 2016/17)

ⁱ Ashwell M, Barlow S, Gibson S, Harris C (2006) National Diet and Nutrition Surveys: the British experience. Public Health Nutrition 9(4) 523-530.

Walker A, Gregory J, Bradnock G, Nunn J, & White D. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: young people aged 4 to 18 years. Volume 2: Report of the oral health survey. London: TSO, 2000.

vi Henderson L, Gregory J, Swan G. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: adults aged 19 to 64 years. Volume 1: Types and quantities of food consumed. London: TSO, 2002.

Henderson L, Gregory J, Irving K, Swan G. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: adults aged 19 to 64 years. Volume 2: Energy, protein, carbohydrate, fat and alcohol intake. London: TSO, 2002.

Henderson L, Irving K, Gregory J, Bates CJ, Prentice A, Perks J, Swan G, Farron M. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: adults aged 19 to 64 years. Volume 3: Vitamin and mineral intake and urinary analytes. London: TSO, 2003.

Rustin D, Hoare J, Henderson L, Gregory J, Bates CJ, Prentice A, Birch M. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: adults aged 19 to 64 years. Volume 4: Nutritional status (anthropometry and blood analytes), blood pressure and physical activity. London: TSO, 2004.

Hoare J, Henderson L, Bates CJ, Prentice A, Birch M, Swan G, Farron M. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: adults aged 19 to 64 years. Volume 5: Summary report. London: TSO, 2004.

vii Finch S, Doyle W, Lowe C, Bates CJ, Prentice A, Smithers G, Clarke PC. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: people aged 65 years and over. Volume 1: Report of the diet and nutrition survey. London: TSO, 1998. Steele JG, Sheiham A, Marcenes W, Walls AWG. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: people aged 65 years and over. Volume 2: Report of the oral health survey. London: TSO, 1998.

viii National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Years 1 to 9 of the Rolling Programme (2008/2009 - 2016/2017). [Internet]. Available from: www.gov.uk/government/statistics/ndns-time-trend-and-income-analyses-for-years-1-to-9

^{ix} Black, AE, Prentice, AM, Goldberg, GR, Jebb, SA, Bingham, SA, Livingstone, MB, Coward, WA, (1993). Measurements of total energy expenditure provide insights into the validity of dietary measurements of energy intake. *J Am Diet Assoc*, 93, 572-9.

- ^x Livingstone, M. B., Black, A. E. (2003). Markers of the validity of reported energy intake. *J Nutr,* 133 Suppl 3, 895S-920S.
- xi National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Results from Years 1 to 4 (combined) (2008/2009 2011/2012). [Internet]. Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/national-diet-and-nutrition-survey-results-from-years-1-to-4-combined-of-the-rolling-programme-for-2008-and-2009-to-2011-and-2012
- xii The Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (SACN). Dietary Reference Values for Energy. London: TSO (2012). [Internet]. Available from:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/339317/SACN_Dietary_Reference_Values_for_Energy.pdf

- The Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (SACN). Iron and Health Report (2011). [Internet]. Available from: www.gov.uk/government/publications/sacn-iron-and-health-report
- xiv The Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (SACN). Carbohydrates and Health. London: TSO (2015). [Internet]. Available from:

www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/445503/SACN_Carbohydrates_and_Health .pdf.

× Swan,G.E., Powell,N.A., Knowles,B.L., Bush,M T., Levy,L.B (2018). [Internet]. Available from: www.cambridge.org/core/journals/public-health-nutrition/article/definition-of-free-sugars-for-the-uk/2A2B3A70999052A15FD157C105B3D745

ii The Eatwell Guide (2016) [Internet]. Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-eatwell-guide

iii A Fitter Future for All – A Framework for Preventing and Addressing Overweight and Obesity in Northern Ireland 2012-2022. [Internet]. Available from: https://www.health-ni.gov.uk/sites/default/files/publications/dhssps/obesity-fitter-future-framework-ni-2012-22.pdf

iv Gregory JR, Collins DL, Davies PSW, Hughes JM, Clarke PC. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: children aged 1 ½ to 4 ½ years. Volume 1: Report of the diet and nutrition survey London: HMSO, 1995.

Hinds K, Gregory JR. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: children aged 1½ to 4½ years. Volume 2: Report of dental survey. London: HMSO, 1995.

^v Gregory JR, Lowe S, Bates CJ, Prentice A, Jackson LV, Smithers G, Wenlock R, Farron M. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: young people aged 4 to 18 years. Volume 1: Report of the diet and nutrition survey. London: TSO, 2000.

- xvi Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition. Vitamin D and Health (2016). [Internet]. Available from: https\\:www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/537616/SACN_Vitamin_D_and_Health_report.pdf
- xvii Department of Health 5 A Day programme. [Internet]. Available from: www.nhs.uk/live-well/eat-well/5-a-day-what-counts/
- xviii National Diet and Nutrition Survey Report for Northern Ireland (2018). [Internet]. Available from: www.food.gov.uk/research/national-diet-and-nutrition-survey-ndns/national-diet-and-nutrition-survey-ndns-report-for-northern-ireland
- xix National diet and nutrition survey (Scotland): 2008 to 2012 results (2008/2012). [Internet]. Available from: www.gov.uk/government/statistics/national-diet-and-nutrition-survey-scotland-2008-to-2012-results
- xx National Diet and Nutrition Survey Rolling Programme (2018). [Internet]. Available from: gov.wales/statistics-and-research/national-diet-nutrition-survey-rolling-programme/?lang=en
- xxi National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Results from Years 5 and 6 (combined) (2012/2013 2013/2014). [Internet]. Available from: www.gov.uk/government/statistics/ndns-results-from-years-5-and-6-combined
- xxii National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Years 1 to 9 of the Rolling Programme (2008/2009 2016/2017). [Internet]. Available from: www.gov.uk/government/statistics/ndns-time-trend-and-income-analyses-for-years-1-to-9
- xxiii National Diet and Nutrition Survey: blood folate supplementary report (2015). [Internet]. Available from: www.gov.uk/government/statistics/national-diet-and-nutrition-survey-supplementary-report-blood-folate
- xxiv FSA. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Assessment of dietary sodium (2015). [Internet]. Available from: www.food.gov.uk/sites/default/files/media/document/nisodium 0.pdf
- xxx Assessment of Dietary Sodium Levels Among Adults (aged 19-64) in England, 2011. [Internet]. Available from: www.gov.uk/government/publications/assessment-of-dietary-sodium-levels-among-adults-aged-19-64-in-england-2011
- xxvi NDNS: assessment of dietary sodium in adults in England, 2014. [Internet]. Available from: www.gov.uk/government/statistics/national-diet-and-nutrition-survey-assessment-of-dietary-sodium-in-adults-in-england-2014
- xxvii National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Assessment of dietary sodium Adults (19 to 64 years) in Scotland, 2014. [Internet]. Available from: https://www.foodstandards.gov.scot/downloads/Monitoring_the_Scottish_Diet-Sodium Survey 2014 SCOTLAND FINAL PDF.pdf
- xxviii UK Data Service. [Internet]. Available from: https://www.ukdataservice.ac.uk/
- xxix Office for National Statistics. *Mid-Year Population Estimates*. (2019). [Internet]. Available from:
- https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/populationestimates/methodologi es/annualmidyearpopulationestimatesqmi
- xxx Census 2011. Key Statistics for Northern Ireland (2012). [Internet]. Available from:
- https://www.nisra.gov.uk/sites/nisra.gov.uk/files/publications/2011-census-results-key-statistics-northern-ireland-report-11-december-2012.pdf
- xxxi Office for National statistics. The National Statistics Socio-economic classification (NS-SEC). [Internet]. Available from:
- https://www.ons.gov.uk/methodology/classificationsandstandards/otherclassifications/thenationalstatisticssocioeco nomicclassificationnssecrebasedonsoc2010
- xxxii Hirani V, Mindell J. A comparison of measured height and demispan equivalent height in the assessment of body mass index among people aged 65 years and over in England. Age Ageing. 2008;37:311-7.
- xxxiii World Health Organization body mass index (BMI) classification. [Internet]. Available from:
- http://apps.who.int/bmi/index.jsp?introPage=intro 3.html
- xxxiv National Institute of Health and Clinical Excellence. Obesity: the prevention, identification, assessment and management of overweight and obesity in adults and children. [Internet]. Available from: www.nice.org.uk/guidance/index.jsp?action=download&o=38295.
- SACN/RČPCH. Application of WHO Growth standards in the UK. London: TSO (2007). [Internet]. Available from: www.sacn.gov.uk/pdfs/sacn.rcpch_who_growth_standards_report_final.pdf
- Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health / World Health Organization. *The UK_WHO Growth Charts: Early Years*. London: RCPCH (2009). [Internet]. Available from: www.rcpch.ac.uk/Research/UK-WHO-Growth-Charts.
- xxxviii Cole T, Freeman JV, Preece MA. *Body mass index reference curves for the UK, 1990.* Arch Dis Child 1995; 73: 25-29.
- xxxviii Report on Health and Social Subjects 41 *Dietary Reference Values (DRVs) for Food Energy and Nutrients for the UK*, Report of the Panel on DRVs of the Committee on Medical Aspects of Food Policy (COMA) 1991. The Stationery Office. London

National Diet and Nutrition Survey: Results for Years 5 to 9 (combined) of the Rolling Programme for Northern Ireland (2012/13 - 2016/17) and time trend and income analysis (Years 1 to 9; 2008/09 - 2016/17)

xxxix World Health Organization (WHO). Assessment of iodine deficiency disorders and monitoring their elimination. [Internet]. Available from: http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2007/9789241595827_eng.pdf